BANKING IN CLIMATE CHANGE

Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2017









BANKING ON CLIMATE CHANGE

Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2017

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DISCLAIMER: The information in this report is not financial advice, investment advice, trading advice or any other advice.

2 INTRODUCTION

- 3 Executive Summary
- 4 Introduction
- 6 Extreme Fossil Fuels League Table
- 7 Key Data
- 8 Bank Grades Summary
- 10 Methodology

12 EXTREME OIL

- 13 Model Extreme Oil Policy
- 13 Tar Sands: A Make or Break Moment
- 15 CASE STUDY: Keystone XL No Means No
- 16 CASE STUDY: Doing "Whatever it Takes" to Stop the Trans Mountain Pipeline
- 17 Tar Sands League Table
- 18 Drilling in Ultra-Deep Waters
- 19 Ultra-Deepwater Oil League Table
- 20 Arctic Drilling: Still Off Limits
- 21 Arctic Oil League Table
- 22 Forecasting Failure
- 24 Extreme Oil Bank Grades

26 COAL MINING

- 27 Policy Review and Model Policy
- 29 CASE STUDY: Peabody Energy Post-Bankruptcy Business as Usual
- 30 CASE STUDY: Bank Beware Poland's Talk on Coal Mining is Bad Business
 - Coal Mining League Table
- 32 Coal Mining Bank Grades

34 COAL POWER

31

- 35 Policy Review and Model Policy
- 37 CASE STUDY: Coal Power Expansion Plans Slow in Vietnam, But Banks Haven't Gotten the Memo
- 38 CASE STUDY: Western Banks Backing Major Coal Plant Expansion Plans in the Philippines
- 39 Coal Mining League Table
- 40 Coal Mining Bank Grades

42 LIQUEFIED NATURAL GAS EXPORT (LNG)

- 43 Background and Model Policy
- 44 CASE STUDY: Resisting a Web of Fracking-Pipeline-LNG Pollution
- 46 CASE STUDY: Rio Grande Valley
- 47 LNG League Table
- 48 LNG Bank Grades

50 HUMAN RIGHTS

- 51 Background
- 52 CASE STUDY: Dakota Access Pipeline Funding the Black Snake
- 54 CONCLUSION

56 APPENDICES

- 56 Appendix 1: Full Grading Criteria
- 58 Appendix 2: Companies Included
- 65 Appendix 3: Calculation of Segment Adjusters

66 ENDNOTES

THIS REPORT WAS WRITTEN IN COLLABORATION WITH:

350.org Bold Alliance CHANGE CoalSwarm DivestInvest Individual Earthworks FairFin Friends of the Earth Scotland Friends of the Earth U.S. Fundacja "Rozwoj TAK Odkrywki NIE" (Foundation Development YES - Open-Pit Mines NO) Greenpeace USA Honor the Earth Indigenous Climate Action Indigenous Environmental Network

Les Amis de la Terre France Market Forces Mazaska Talks MN350 People & Planet Re:Common Save RGV from LNG ShareAction Stand.earth SumOfUs urgewald e.V. We Are Cove Point West Coast Environmental Law

Last Real Indians

COVER PHOTO: JULIAN DOWDESWELL / SCOTT POLAR RESEARCH INSTITUTE

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Banking on Climate Change

Banking on Climate Change

This report card ranks bank policies and practices around financing of the most carbon-intensive, financially risky, and environmentally destructive sectors of the fossil fuel industry: extreme oil (tar sands, Arctic, and ultra-deepwater oil), coal mining, coal power, and liquefied natural gas (LNG) export. Additionally, the report explores bank failures when it comes to respecting human rights. In particular, this past year, banks have shown the inadequacy of their Indigenous rights policies by financing the Dakota Access Pipeline project and the companies behind it.

In the international climate change agreement signed in Paris in December 2015, the international community agreed to aim to limit global warming to 1.5° Celsius, or 2° at most. To contribute to realizing these goals, banks must bring their business practices into alignment with a 1.5° world, while respecting human rights and Indigenous rights, both of which are mentioned in the Agreement.

Scope

This 8th annual Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card grades fossil fuel policies and tabulates financing from 37 major private banks from across Europe, the United States, Canada, Japan, China, and Australia. Transaction amounts are weighted based on the fossil fuel company's activities in a given subsector (annual adjusters were calculated by Profundo). Financing figures therefore represent the amount of extreme fossil fuel extraction or infrastructure that a bank finances through its extreme fossil fuel clients. The list of top extreme fossil fuel companies is made up of:

- » Extreme oil The 61 companies with over 100 million barrels of reserves in tar sands oil or Arctic oil, or with over 500 million barrels of reserves in ultra-deepwater oil worldwide.
- » Coal mining The world's top 40 coal mining companies by annual production.
- » Coal power The top 10 companies by megawatts of operating coal-fired capacity in the Americas; the top 10 in Europe, the Middle East, and Africa; and the top 10 in Asia and Oceania.
- » LNG export The 27 companies with over 1.5 billion cubic feet per day of attributable capacity in current or planned LNG export projects in North America.

Findings

The banks analyzed in this report funneled USD \$92 billion to extreme fossil fuels in 2014. The number rose to \$111 billion in 2015, then fell to \$87 billion in 2016. While this 22 percent drop over the last year is a move in the right direction, the \$290 billion of direct and indirect financing for extreme fossil fuels over the last three years represents new investment in the exact subsectors whose expansion is most at odds with reaching climate targets, respecting human rights, and preserving ecosystems. Total financing for extreme fossil fuels from 2014–2016 is broken down as follows:

- Extreme Oil: Altogether, big banks poured \$105.61 billion into Arctic, tar sands, and ultra-deep offshore oil, led by Royal Bank of Canada (RBC) and JPMorgan Chase. Financing for this resource-intensive oil can be broken down by type:
 - \$47.78 billion for tar sands, led by RBC.
 - \$48.67 billion for ultra-deepwater oil, led by JPMorgan Chase.

- \$9.15 billion for Arctic oil, led by **Deutsche Bank**.
- **Coal mining:** While many U.S. and European banks have begun to put policies in place to curb financing for coal mining, in the last three years major banks have financed it to the tune of \$57.92 billion. **Bank of China** and the three other Chinese megabanks are at the top of the list, with **Deutsche Bank** as the top Western banker of coal mining.
- Coal power: With no room in the global carbon budget for new coal, as well as a need for winding down existing coal plants, it is worrying that financing for coal power is on an upward trend in the last three years. Overall, big banks financed \$74.71 billion of coal power, led by China Construction Bank and its three other Chinese peers, with JPMorgan Chase as the top Western banker of coal power.
- » LNG export: Banks financed \$51.61 billion, led by JPMorgan Chase, for the LNG activities of companies involved with massive LNG export terminals in North America.

In addition, bank fossil fuel policy grades are poor, particularly with regards to extreme oil and gas. The four Chinese banks and three Japanese banks analyzed scored an F in all subsectors. In the absence of relevant due diligence procedures at the corporate financing level, it's not surprising that banks like **Mizuho Financial Group** and **Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group (MUFG)** surface in multiple case studies in this report. Across the board, bank policies fall far short of restricting financing of extreme fossil fuels to the extent that is required to reach climate stability.

INTRODUCTION

2016 Sees Steep Fall in Bank Funding for Extreme Fossil Fuels

In 2016, the first calendar year since the signing of the Paris Climate Agreement, funding for extreme fossil fuels from 37 of the largest private banks in North America, Europe, Japan, China, and Australia dropped by 22 percent from the previous year. Extreme fossil fuels include some of the most carbon-intensive, detrimental to local communities, and environmentally damaging energy subsectors: Arctic, tar sands, and ultra-deep offshore oil; coal mining and coal-fired power; and North American LNG export terminals.

These 37 major banks funneled nearly USD \$87 billion in 2016 to the extraction, processing, and burning of extreme fossil fuels at top companies.¹ This number is a sharp decline from bank funding in 2015 (\$111 billion) and is also lower than 2014 (\$92 billion).

While this steep drop in funding is encouraging, it is vital that this be not just a temporary decline, but the start of a rapid phaseout. Meeting the Paris Agreement's target of staying well under a 2° Celsius increase in global temperature — while aiming for no more than 1.5° of change — requires a complete halt to all financing of new extreme fossil fuel extraction and infrastructure.²

As described in this report, the extreme fossil fuel subsectors require huge amounts of land and can cause serious local pollution, displacing and impacting the health of local communities and potentially requiring violence to evict communities and repress opponents. With this level of human rights, environmental, and climate risk, banks should adopt policies that ensure rapid phase-out of their investments in these dangerous fuels. In the longer term, meeting the goals set in Paris will require a phase-out of all fossil fuel use in the energy sector.³

Turning the Tide

The recent fall in funding for extreme fossil fuels parallels growing public pressure on banks to stay away from these projects and companies. The global movement in solidarity with the Standing Rock Sioux's opposition to the Dakota Access Pipeline (DAPL) blossomed around grassroots opposition to the banks funding the pipeline and the companies building it, and emphasized the role finance plays in enabling human rights abuses and climate destruction. The high-profile struggle against DAPL was a critical reminder that protecting Indigenous sovereignty is inextricably linked with protecting the environment.

While there is fierce public opposition to extreme fossil fuels, public opinion is strongly in favor of renewable energy,⁴ and clean technologies are rapidly dropping in cost and growing in market share. Solar and wind are now the cheapest sources of new electricity supply in many parts of the world.⁵ In April of 2017, the U.K. saw its first day since the Industrial Revolution when the country was powered without coal.⁶

Climate Risk is Financial Risk

In a climate-stable world, there is no place for new coal mines and coal-fired power plants, tar sands mines and pipelines, Arctic oil rigs, oil rigs in ultra-deep waters, or LNG terminals. The Sky's Limit: Why the Paris Climate Goals Require a Managed Decline of Fossil Fuel Production, a report published by Oil Change International in 2016, found that depleting all the oil, gas, and coal fields and mines *already in production* would blow the world past the Paris Agreement's hard limit of 2°C global warming — and even if we stopped burning coal today, existing oil and gas fields alone would tip us over the 1.5°C goal.⁷

Similarly, a study published in *Science* in March 2017 concluded that staying under 2°C will require wealthy countries to phase out coal power by 2030, amidst simultaneous steep declines in the rest of the world.⁸ The carbon budget math shows that all new fossil fuel infrastructure is at risk of becoming stranded assets in a carbon-constrained future — and that the highly capital- and carbon-intensive extreme subsectors are at most risk of all.⁹

In December 2016, the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures from the Financial Stability Board — an international group that monitors the world's financial sector — released recommendations on how banks should report on risk related to climate change. In a prudent reminder that climate risk is a financial risk, the task force recommended that banks specifically describe their exposure to "carbonrelated assets."¹⁰ The recommendations demonstrate how far banks have to go on reporting these material risks and the importance of investors, customers, and concerned citizens holding banks accountable for the billions funneled into an industry that is catastrophically warming our planet.

Around the world, the private sector has expressed support for the 2015 Paris Climate Agreement. There is a strong and growing call from businesses for predictability as the world responds to the climate crisis. Support for the climate agreement ranges from major financial institutions to some of their biggest fossil fuel clients — some of whom have reached out directly to U.S. President Donald Trump, urging him to stick with the accord.¹¹ And yet, Trump has announced that the United States will exit the groundbreaking deal.¹² With or

without participation from the United States, the mandate for the global financial industry has been set by the international community. Accordingly, banks must align their business practices with a 1.5° world, stop funding extreme fossil fuels, and ensure that their financing respects human rights.

PHOTO: RUDMER ZWERVER /SHUTTERSTOCK



EXTREME FOSSIL FUELS - LEAGUE TABLE

From 2014–2016, 37 international banks financed 158 companies with \$290 billion for their extreme fossil fuel activities. In each of the following sections of this report are league tables that show how this financing was funneled to the most climate-changing, environmentally destructive, and capital-intensive fossil fuels. See page 10 for the methodology behind these findings.

	FINANCING (B=BILLIONS / M=MILLIONS)								ING (B=BILLIONS	6 / M =MILLIONS)	ED THE S	
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	
1	BANK OF CHINA	\$7.770 B	\$7.847 B	\$6.480 B	\$22.097 B	20	WELLS FARGO	\$1.743 B	\$1.605 B	\$1.471 B	\$4.820 B	
2	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	\$4.721 B	\$7.789 B	\$8.540 B	\$21.051 B	21	SCOTIABANK	\$1.095 B	\$2.245 B	\$1.138 B	\$4.477 B	
3	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$6.368 B	\$6.699 B	\$6.968 B	\$20.035 B	22	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$2.504 B	\$744 M	\$948 M	\$4.196 B	
4	INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL BANK OF CHINA (ICBC)	\$3.914 B	\$8.535 B	\$7.377 B	\$19.826 B	23	SUMITOMO MITSUI FINANCIAL GROUP (SMFG)	\$1.110 B	\$1.553 B	\$1.086 B	\$3.749 B	
5	ROYAL BANK OF CANADA (RBC)	\$6.080 B	\$8.597 B	\$3.550 B	\$18.228 B	24	SANTANDER	\$547 M	\$956 M	\$2.237 B	\$3.740 B	
6	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	\$5.520 B	\$5.680 B	\$3.453 B	\$14.653 B	25	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$1.022 B	\$1.335 B	\$1.352 B	\$3.709 B	
7	BANK OF AMERICA	\$4.079 B	\$4.137 B	\$5.160 B	\$13.376 B	26	UBS	\$1.577 B	\$1.261 B	\$862 M	\$3.699 B	
8	HSBC	\$5.338 B	\$5.766 B	\$2.088 B	\$13.192 B	27	ROYAL BANK OF SCOTLAND (RBS)	\$2.265 B	\$929 M	\$122 M	\$3.316 B	
9	CITIGROUP	\$4.614 B	\$3.932 B	\$4.596 B	\$13.142 B	28	ING	\$844 M	\$1.488 B	\$963 M	\$3.295 B	
10	BARCLAYS	\$4.346 B	\$3.801 B	\$4.381 B	\$12.528 B	29	TORONTO-DOMINION BANK (TD)	\$1.646 B	\$521 M	\$1.051 B	\$3.219 B	
11	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$3.282 B	\$5.655 B	\$2.620 B	\$11.556 B	30	UNICREDIT	\$580 M	\$554 M	\$960 M	\$2.094 B	
12	MORGAN STANLEY	\$3.124 B	\$5.044 B	\$3.368 B	\$11.537 B	31	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$603 M	\$1.066 B	\$247 M	\$1.915 B	
13	MITSUBISHI UFJ FINANCIAL GROUP (MUFG)	\$2.606 B	\$3.340 B	\$3.186 B	\$9.132 B	32	COMMONWEALTH BANK	\$178 M	\$869 M	\$179 M	\$1.226 B	
14	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$2.074 B	\$4.142 B	\$2.027 B	\$8.244 B	33	PNC FINANCIAL	\$470 M	\$539 M	\$109 M	\$1.118 B	
15	BNP PARIBAS	\$3.743 B	\$2.158 B	\$1.939 B	\$7.840 B	34	BPCE/NATIXIS	\$258 M	\$532 M	\$117 M	\$906 M	
16	MIZUHO FINANCIAL GROUP	\$1.794 B	\$2.628 B	\$2.907 B	\$7.329 B	35	AUSTRALIA AND NEW ZEALAND BANKING GROUP (ANZ)	\$219 M	\$22 M	\$555 M	\$796 M	
17	CREDIT SUISSE	\$2.301 B	\$2.584 B	\$1.842 B	\$6.727 B	36	WESTPAC	\$82 M	\$374 M	\$58 M	\$514 M	
18	CANADIAN AND IMPERIAL BANK OF COMMERCE (CIBC)	\$2.366 B	\$2.564 B	\$1.257 B	\$6.187 B	37	NATIONAL AUSTRALIA BANK (NAB)	\$49 M	\$287 M	\$0 M	\$335 M	
19	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$1.449 B	\$3.241 B	\$1.363 B	\$6.053 B	тот	AL	\$92.283	\$111.018 B	\$86.554 B	\$289.855 B	

KEY DATA

- » 12 of the 37 banks increased their financing to the top extreme fossil fuel companies from 2015 to 2016, after the Paris Agreement was inked: Australia and New Zealand Banking Group (ANZ), Bank of America, Bank of Montreal, Barclays, China Construction Bank, Citigroup, JPMorgan Chase, Mizuho Financial Group, Santander, Toronto-Dominion Bank (TD), UBS, and UniCredit.
- The Chinese banks' alarmingly high funding for coal brings them to the top of the extreme fossil fuel league table. Meanwhile, bank policies and market forces in Europe and the United States have significantly brought down the amount of money flowing from banks in these regions to the largest coal mining companies.
- » European banks dominate in financing Arctic oil, U.S. banks top the list for ultra-deepwater oil, and Canadian banks are the biggest players in tar sands oil. **RBC** alone was behind over a quarter of all financing for top tar sands companies from 2014–2016.
- » JPMorgan Chase and HSBC are the biggest bankers of LNG export in North America the subsector where policy grades are lowest on average.



BANK GRADES - SUMMARY

BANK	EXTREME OIL	COAL MINING	COAL POWER	LNG EXPORT	BANK	EXTREME OIL	COAL MINING	COAL POWER	LNG EXPORT
EUROPE					UNITED STATES				
BARCLAYS	D-	B-	с	D-	BANK OF AMERICA	D-	В-	D	D-
BNP PARIBAS	D	C+	В	F	CITIGROUP	D+	B-	C-	D
BPCE/NATIXIS	F	В	В	F	GOLDMAN SACHS	D+	C-	С	D-
CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	С	В	B-	D	JPMORGAN CHASE	D	B-	С	D-
CREDIT SUISSE	D	C+	С	D-	MORGAN STANLEY	D-	B-	С	D-
DEUTSCHE BANK	D-	B-	C+	D-	PNC	N/A	B-	C+	D-
HSBC	D	C+	С	D-	WELLS FARGO	D+	B-	D	D-
ING	С	В	В	D-					
RBS	С	C-	B-	D-					
SANTANDER	D-	D-	D-	D-					
SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	D-	В-	B-	D-					
STANDARD CHARTERED	D-	C+	C-	D-					
UBS	D	C+	С	D-					
UNICREDIT	F	D	D	F					

BANK	EXTREME OIL	COAL MINING	COAL POWER	LNG EXPORT	BANK	EXTREME OIL	COAL MINING	COAL POWER	LNG EXPORT
CANADA					CHINA				
BANK OF MONTREAL	D-	D-	D-	D-	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	F	Die Forde	F	F
CIBC	F	F	F	F	BANK OF CHINA	F	F	F	F
RBC	D	D-	D-	D-	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	F	F	F	F
SCOTIABANK	F	F	F	F	ICBC	F	F	F	F
TD	D-	C+	D-	D-			100	-	
JAPAN					AUSTRALIA	1.00			
MIZUHO	F	F	F	F	ANZ	D-	D-	C-	F
MUFG	F	F	F	F. C	COMMONWEALTH BANK	F	F	F	F
SMFG	F	F	F	F	NAB	F	F	F	F
					WESTPAC	F	C-	C-	F
								1	

METHODOLOGY

This edition of the report card builds upon Shorting the Climate: Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2016 from Rainforest Action Network, BankTrack, the Sierra Club, and Oil Change International¹³ — to analyze bank policy and practice with regards to extreme fossil fuels: tar sands (also known as oil sands), ultra-deep offshore, and Arctic oil; coal mining and coal-fired power; and North American LNG export terminals. This analysis is founded on the Carbon Tracker Initiative's Carbon Supply Cost Curves report series, which identified oil and gas projects that face the highest levels of stranded asset risk under 2°C climate stabilization scenarios.¹⁴ In Banking on Climate Change, these extreme oil and gas subsectors are assessed in addition to coal, the fuel that has been the focus of the report card series back to 2010, for their extensive climate and human rights impacts. Investment in and capital expenditure by companies in these fossil fuel subsectors are in direct opposition to the Paris climate agreement, and are harming communities and ecosystems around the world.

Twenty-eight organizations around the world have signed onto the findings of *Banking on Climate Change*, demonstrating the increased scrutiny on the financial sector for supporting the companies pushing the world over the climate change tipping point.

Banking Industry Scope

Banking on Climate Change reviews 37 of the largest global commercial and investment banks with headquarters in Australia, Canada, China, Europe, Japan, and the United States. Only private-sector banks are analyzed, although public finance institutions are also key supporters of the fossil fuel sector.¹⁵ This 2017 report card looks at the major Chinese and Japanese banking groups because of their noteworthy presence in project and corporate financing of extreme fossil fuels in international markets. In addition, this year Australian banks are included to compare their policies to their peer banks around the world. Overall, the banks assessed in this report are included based on the size of their commercial and investment banking business, their inclusion in previous editions of this report card, and the extent of their financial relationships with coal and extreme oil and gas companies between 2014 and 2016.

Fossil Fuel Industry Scope

See Appendix 2 for a full list of the 158 fossil fuel companies analyzed in this report.

Extreme Oil

For extreme oil, we included the oil and gas companies with over 100 million barrels of proven or probable reserves as of the end of 2016 in tar sands oil (32 companies, representing 99 percent of tar sands reserves) or Arctic oil (19 companies, representing 94 percent of Arctic reserves), or with over 500 million barrels of reserves at the close of 2016 in ultradeepwater oil (26 companies, representing 87 percent of ultra-deepwater reserves).¹⁶ Reserves data is from the Rystad database, which defines Arctic oil as all offshore developments located in Greenland, the Canadian Arctic coast, or north of 66 degrees latitude. Because some companies hold large reserves in multiple types of extreme oil, 61 oil companies are assessed in total.¹⁷

Coal Mining

We assess the top 40 coal mining companies worldwide, by annual coal production, based on the forthcoming Global Coal Exit List.¹⁸

Coal Power

For the power sector, the companies analyzed include the top 30 companies worldwide, broken out by region: top 10 by megawatts of operating coal-fired capacity in the Americas; Europe, the Middle East, and Africa; and Asia and Oceania. This is based on the forthcoming Global Coal Exit List.¹⁹

LNG Export

The companies included from the LNG export subsector are the 27 companies with greater than 1.5 billion cubic feet per day of attributable capacity in current or planned LNG export projects in North America.²⁰

Calculating Exposure

For the companies included in this analysis, we assess each bank's involvement in corporate lending and underwriting transactions (debt and equity issuance) from 2014 to 2016. All finance data is sourced from Bloomberg Professional Services.²¹ Each transaction is weighted based on the proportion of the borrower or issuer's operations devoted to the subsector in question. For extreme oil, the adjuster is based on a company's extreme oil reserves out of total fossil fuel reserves. For coal mining, adjusters were primarily calculated based on a company's total coal assets, as a percentage of the company's total assets, and for coal power, the adjuster is based on a company's coal-fired power capacity as a percentage of the company's total power capacity. In the case of LNG export, the adjuster was based on LNG-related assets as a percentage of total assets. Profundo researched the adjusters for each borrowing and issuing company; for a full explanation of how adjusters were calculated, see Appendix 3.

In applying the adjusters to financing data, if a bank is credited for loaning \$1,000,000 to a diversified oil and gas company, and 20 percent of that company's business is in tar sands, then the bank will be credited with a \$200,000 loan to the tar sands subsector. But if a bank is credited for loaning \$1,000,000 to that company's tarsands-only subsidiary, the full \$1,000,000 will be counted. All amounts throughout this report are expressed in U.S. dollars unless otherwise indicated.

Bank Grades

We rate banks based on their policies with respect to financing for extreme oil, coal mining, coal power, and LNG export. As we detail in each of these sections and Appendix 1, grades are assigned on an A-through-F scale. As part of the rating process, banks have been issued draft grades and given an opportunity to provide feedback.²¹ Model bank policy language is provided at the beginning of each section.

This year's report card does not re-issue grades on banks' human rights policies, but rather tells in narrative the financial sector's developments on human rights in the past year. See the section "Human Rights" in this report and the discussions of human and Indigenous rights in the individual sector analyses. For a full analysis of bank human rights policies, see *Shorting the Climate* or *Banking with Principles*.²³



EXTREME OIL

TAR SANDS, ULTRA-DEEP, AND ARCTIC OIL

PHOTO: LOUIS HELBIG / BEAUTIFULDESTRUCTION.CA

MODEL EXTREME OIL POLICY

We will not provide project finance for new extreme oil (tar sands, Arctic, or ultra-deep offshore oil) extraction or transportation infrastructure, or for the expansion of existing extreme oil extraction or transportation infrastructure due to the environmental, social, and financial risks associated with these projects. We recognize the need for the immediate mitigation of public health impacts, ecosystem damage, and climate change in the transition to a zero-carbon economy, and thus we will not provide financial services (lending or underwriting) to companies that plan any new extreme oil extraction or transportation infrastructure, or produce or transport extreme oil.

TAR SANDS: A MAKE OR BREAK MOMENT

2016 was a pivotal year for Alberta tar sands oil. Three massive tar sands pipelines saw controversial political advances, and Indigenous Nations and their allies voiced their opposition in no uncertain terms. In the meantime, the oil majors accelerated their exit from a struggling sector, leaving tar sands an increasingly pure-play concern. 2017–2018 now looks to be a make-or-break window for this hugely destructive, capital-intensive sector — and therefore a period that could be pivotal to international hopes of realizing the goals of the Paris climate agreement. Major global banks now become key decision-makers on the fate of these projects, and of the sector as a whole — and face a momentous choice that will clarify the seriousness of their commitments on climate change and human rights.

Pipelines: The Chokepoint of Tar Sands

Analysis by Oil Change International shows that tar sands pipeline infrastructure is currently operating at near-maximum capacity. Existing pipelines can support current and underconstruction production, meaning that any new pipeline infrastructure is for new expansion that is demonstrably incompatible with Canada's climate commitments and the planet's safe climate limits.²⁴ Nonetheless, governments on both sides of the border advanced three pipeline proposals in late 2016. On November 29, Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau controversially approved the massive expansion of Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain and Enbridge's Line 3 pipelines.²⁵ (These projects are no minor enlargements — as the Native environmental group Honor the Earth points out, Line 3 is a new pipeline, as it would carry twice the volume of oil along a new pathway.²⁶) Additionally, the election of Donald Trump meant that Keystone XL obtained federal support in early 2017.

All three of these pipelines constitute grave threats to the water, land, and sovereignty of Indigenous people north and south of the border. In response to those threats, some 50 First Nations and Tribes from across Canada and the northern United States launched a new treaty pledging collective resistance to these and other pipelines, as well as to increased oil train and tanker infrastructure, and the expanded tar sands extraction that would result.²⁷ (By March of 2017, 122 Indigenous Nations had joined the alliance.²⁸) A broad range of other stakeholders have voiced strong opposition as well, with Vancouver Mayor Gregor Robertson warning of Trans Mountain protests "like you've never seen before."²⁹ Whether or not these pipelines advance will have a momentous impact on the First Nations and Tribes opposing the projects, the health of local communities and ecosystems, and the climate. In addition to being significantly more greenhouse gas-intensive than conventional oil (a figure which is worsening rather than improving),³⁰ tar sands production is also much more capital-intensive and long-lived than conventional oil production. So investment now threatens to lock in production for decades to come, when instead the sector should be in a managed decline.³¹ The Trudeau government claims that expanding tar sands production can be compatible with realizing the goals of the Paris Climate Agreement, but the data say otherwise. To limit global warming to 1.5°, national efforts to reduce emissions, especially in the wealthy world, must be made more ambitious as a matter of urgency, and stopping expansion of the most carbon-intensive fossil fuel sectors must be an absolute priority.³²

Supermajors Drop Tar Sands - What About Banks?

In December of 2016, big banks faced — and failed — their first major test of whether or not they grasp the human rights and climate stakes of tar sands. Twenty-one banks, led by JPMorgan Chase and Bank of Montreal, renewed their participation in TransCanada's nearly \$6 billion in revolving credit — after it was clear that the Keystone XL pipeline would get the green light from the incoming Trump administration.³³ In late 2017, more key decisions are upcoming: \$2.9 billion of Enbridge's revolving credit facilities will come up for renewal, and Kinder Morgan has been aggressively pushing through a number of strategies for financing Trans Mountain.³⁴ With these decisions, banks are clarifying where they really stand on human rights and the environment.

Banks that continue to finance tar sands are not only responsible for environmental and social impacts — it is increasingly clear that they are carrying growing financial risk as well. Tar sands oil is not only highly carbon intensive — it is expensive to extract, with a very high break-even price and requiring massive, long-term capital expenditure to maintain extraction capacity.³⁵ In October 2016, ExxonMobil admitted that it may have to write down the value of its Canadian tar sands oil, and in February of 2017, the company de-booked the 3.5 billion barrels it had previously estimated as economically viable to extract.³⁶ In December 2016, Norway's Statoil sold off its tar sands assets, taking a more than half-billion-dollar loss.³⁷ In early 2017, ConocoPhillips, Shell, and Marathon sold off major stakes. (Shell had already canceled the major Carmon Creek project, taking a more than \$2 billion loss.)³⁸ In fact, between March 2016 and 2017, oil majors sold about \$25 billion of their tar sands holdings.³⁹

With the oil majors on their way out, tar sands is becoming more pure-play, with specialized companies like Cenovus Energy, Canadian Natural Resources, Suncor Energy, and Athabasca Oil buying up the reserves.⁴⁰ These companies are placing huge bets on the prospects of a commodity whose long-term future looks dire. A bleak irony of the current push for the Trans Mountain, Line 3, and Keystone XL pipelines is that they are happening at the same time as there is a growing recognition that a large proportion of the tar sands reserves are unlikely to be exploited. And yet, between the 37 big banks analyzed in this report, nearly \$48 billion has gone to tar sands in the past three years. The question is increasingly when, not if, the tar sands sector follows the coal industry into economic ruin and public disrepute — and what financial and reputational losses banks will suffer before taking this into account.

Historically, divestment by institutional investors has been a leading indicator of the medium-term financial health of particular fossil fuel subsectors. Coal and tar sands have long been singled out, with investors from the Church of England⁴¹ to the University of California divesting from coal and tar sands in particular, even as they drag their feet on fossil fuels more broadly. Coal has collapsed in recent years. For tar sands, it looks like the end is just a matter of time.

THE TAR SANDS SECTION IS ENDORSED BY THE TREATY ALLIANCE AGAINST TAR SANDS EXPANSION

PHOTO: LOUIS HELBIG / BEAUTIFULDESTRUCT

CASE STUDY: KEYSTONE XL - NO MEANS NO

The Keystone XL pipeline is back - but so is the people power that fought to stop it the first time.

Keystone XL (KXL) is the infamous northern leg of Canadian oil giant TransCanada's Keystone pipeline system, which would bring up to 830,000 barrels of tar sands oil per day from Alberta, Canada, to Steele City, Nebraska.⁴³ The 1,179 mile pipeline would then connect to existing pipelines and bring the tar sands oil to the U.S. Gulf Coast for refining and export.⁴⁴ KXL has been opposed by Tribal nations and ranchers since 2008 when TransCanada first applied for a permit. Over the next seven years, creative, widespread, and dogged public opposition mounted against this pipeline: nearly 100,000 people pledged to risk arrest, tens of thousands rallied in Washington, D.C., and scores blockaded the construction of KXL's southern route through Texas and Oklahoma.⁴⁵

Former NASA climate scientist and Columbia University professor James Hansen called Keystone XL the "fuse to the biggest carbon bomb on the planet,"⁴⁶ referring to the Canadian tar sands lying beneath the world's largest boreal forest.⁴⁷ President Obama cited climate change concerns in November 2015, when he rejected TransCanada's first bid to build KXL.⁴⁸ On March 24, 2017, the Trump administration reversed course and granted the permit for KXL.⁴⁹ However, while the pro-fossil administration can change federal policy, it can't change climate science.

This time around, after the heated criticism banks received for financing the Dakota Access Pipeline, any banks associated with KXL or TransCanada face even greater reputational risk than before. KXL would cross through tribal lands and sacred sites, as well as ranches and farms, and TransCanada has failed to secure consent from tribes along the route and the communities that stand to lose their source of drinking water. For instance, KXL would cut through the land of the Rosebud Sioux of South Dakota, whose president Cyril Scott said in 2014, "Authorizing Keystone XL is an act of war against our people."⁵⁰ On the Canadian side of the border, First Nations hold the right to give consent for development that will affect their lands and livelihoods, given the environmental impacts of pipeline construction and tar sand extraction.⁵¹

It is yet to be determined whether TransCanada will seek project-specific financing to construct KXL. In the absence of direct project finance, it is the 21 banks on TransCanada's revolving credit facilities that are, effectively, the funders of Keystone XL. Of the banks analyzed in this report, **Bank of America, Bank of Montreal, Barclays, Canadian and Imperial Bank of Commerce (CIBC), Citi, Crédit Agricole, Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank, HSBC, JPMorgan Chase, Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group (MUFG), Mizuho, RBC, Scotiabank, SMFG, TD,** and **Wells Fargo** all participate in multi-billion dollar lines of credit to TransCanada.⁵²

Any financial institution involved in financing KXL or TransCanada faces a potential public relations disaster and substantial market risk: for example, less than two weeks after Trump approved the federal KXL permit, the Seattle City Council voted unanimously that it would not contract with any banks that finance TransCanada.⁵³ A bank that facilitates Keystone XL has no grounds to call itself socially responsible or to claim it is committed to upholding Indigenous rights.



PHOTO: BONNIE CHAN

The United States' largest energy infrastructure company, Kinder Morgan, is working to push through the Trans Mountain Expansion Project. This C\$7.4 billion project would run parallel to the existing Trans Mountain Pipeline's 1,150 kilometer route.⁵⁴ The Trans Mountain pipeline, built in 1953, is the only West Coast link for Western Canadian oil.⁵⁵ It is notorious for the at least 82 accidents which have together spilled over 40,000 barrels of oil — the largest of which was the 1985 disaster near Edmonton that leaked nearly 10,000 barrels.⁵⁶

To be clear, this is no minor "expansion" of an existing pipeline — if built according to plan, Trans Mountain's capacity would *triple*, taking an additional 590,000 barrels of crude oil from the Alberta tar sands each day.⁵⁷ The tar sands oil would be carried from Edmonton, Alberta to the Burnaby refinery on Vancouver Harbor. From there, the oil would be loaded onto supertankers to be shipped out across the Pacific.⁵⁸

Production of tar sands takes place in three main deposits in Alberta: Athabasca, Cold Lake and Peace River, in an environmentally destructive and highly polluting process whereby the rock-like tar sands are turned into a heavy, sludgelike substance called "diluted bitumen." ⁵⁹ The pipeline begins in Edmonton, then crosses the Canadian Rockies, cleaving countless watersheds that feed into the mighty Fraser River.⁶⁰ The route roughly follows the path of the Fraser down towards its delta on the Strait of Georgia,⁶¹ crossing Secwepemc, Sto:lo, and Coast Salish territories on its way to Metro Vancouver which includes Sto:lo, Kwantlen, Musqueam, Squamish, and Tsleil-Waututh traditional lands.⁶² Community safety issues from this so-called "expansion" include a seven-fold increase in oil tanker traffic on the Burrard Inlet — growing from five to 34 tankers every month.⁶³ As with the Dakota Access Pipeline — a highly controversial project that did not have free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC) from the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe — the Trans Mountain pipeline violates Indigenous rights. (See the Human Rights section on page 50 for more on FPIC). The Treaty Alliance Against Tar Sands Expansion commits the 122 signatory Indigenous Nations to oppose Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain Expansion pipeline.⁶⁴ First Nations that would be directly impacted by the route and port terminal are currently fighting the project in the courts and have led heated protests on the ground — in particular the Tsleil-Waututh, Squamish, and Musqueam First Nations.⁶⁵ The mayors of Vancouver, Victoria, and Burnaby are allied with Native nations, environmentalists, and social movements on both sides of the border in standing against Trans Mountain.⁶⁶

Kinder Morgan is trying out several different ways to raise the C\$7.4 billion needed to build the pipeline. The company

bundled up Trans Mountain with its other Canadian assets and filed for one of Canada's biggestever initial public offerings (IPO), with the goal of bringing in C\$1.75 billion.⁶⁷ TD, the project's financial adviser, led the IPO with RBC, while Bank of America, Bank of Montreal, Barclays, CIBC, Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank, JPMorgan Chase, Mizuho, MUFG, National Bank of Canada, Scotiabank, and Société Générale also served as underwriters.⁶⁸ Buried in the filing for this share offering was a note that the company was working on securing C\$5.5 billion in new revolving credit, C\$5 billion of which is pegged for Trans Mountain specifically.⁶⁹ The banks underwriting the IPO and participating in the credit facility are tying themselves to the project that could be "Standing Rock North."

On May 26, even before the IPO was launched, Kinder Morgan made a final investment decision to build Trans Mountain, contingent on the IPO's success.⁷⁰ Banks supporting the project have failed to learn the lessons from DAPL. Public opposition to this project will only grow as Kinder Morgan tries to push it forward. Over 21,000 people have signed a pledge with the Union of British Columbia Indian Chiefs' Coast Protectors, vowing to do "whatever it takes" to stop the pipeline's encroachment.⁷¹



EXTREME OIL - TAR SANDS LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANCI	NG (b =billion:	6 / M =MILLIONS)			100	FINANC	ING (b =billion	S / M =MILLIONS)	
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	RBC	\$4.388 B	\$6.655 B	\$1.888 B	\$12.931 B	20	MIZUHO	\$38 M	\$169 M	\$119 M	\$327 M
2	CIBC	\$2.074 B	\$2.274 B	\$1.104 B	\$5.453 B	21	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$45 M	\$66 M	\$186 M	\$296 M
3	HSBC	\$1.476 B	\$1.063 B	\$874 M	\$3.412 B	22	UBS	\$178 M	\$56 M	\$62 M	\$296 M
4	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$1.988 B	\$516 M	\$825 M	\$3.329 B	23	SCOTIABANK	\$146 M	\$102 M	\$43 M	\$291 M
5	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$1.308 B	\$1.289 B	\$557 M	\$3.154 B	24	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	-	\$232 M	\$58 M	\$290 M
6	BARCLAYS	\$1.833 B	\$395 M	\$588 M	\$2.816 B	25	SMFG	\$115 M	\$63 M	\$43 M	\$222 M
7	TD	\$1.489 B	\$378 M	\$705 M	\$2.572 B	26	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	-	\$136 M	-	\$136 M
8	СІТІ	\$1.003 B	\$651 M	\$573 M	\$2.227 B	27	WELLS FARGO	\$18 M	\$46 M	\$17 M	\$81 M
9	MORGAN STANLEY	\$619 M	\$719 M	\$425 M	\$1.764 B	28	ANZ	\$49 M	\$10 M	\$15 M	\$74 M
10	BANK OF AMERICA	\$871 M	\$438 M	\$452 M	\$1.761 B	29	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$1 M	\$51 M	-	\$52 M
11	RBS	\$763 M	\$114 M	\$17 M	\$894 M	30	SANTANDER	\$27 M	-	\$22 M	\$49 M
12	BNP PARIBAS	\$651 M	\$62 M	\$154 M	\$867 M	31	UNICREDIT	-	-	\$29 M	\$29 M
13	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$333 M	\$198 M	\$323 M	\$853 M	32	WESTPAC	-	-	\$15 M	\$15 M
14	CREDIT SUISSE	\$549 M	\$105 M	\$78 M	\$732 M	33	BPCE/NATIXIS	-	-	-	
15	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$284 M	\$188 M	\$251 M	\$723 M	33	COMMONWEALTH BANK	-	-	-	
16	MUFG	\$544 M	\$154 M	\$21 M	\$720 M	33	ING	-	-	-	
17	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$140 M	\$282 M	\$134 M	\$556 M	33	NAB			-	
18	ICBC	\$77 M	\$285 M	\$87 M	\$449 M	33	PNC	-	-	-	
19	BANK OF CHINA	\$125 M	\$217 M	\$72 M	\$414 M	τοτα		\$21.132 B	\$16.913 B	\$9.738 B	\$47.782 B

DRILLING IN ULTRA-DEEP WATERS

Oil companies are now drilling oil at depths of over 1,500 meters — nearly a mile. The United States and Brazil produce over 90 percent of the world's ultra-deepwater oil; in Brazil in particular, new discoveries in the last decade of oil buried beneath thick layers of rock and salt have fueled extreme extraction that is expected to increase in 2017.⁷²

About 50 miles offshore of Louisiana, a BP oil rig pumping oil from these depths exploded in 2010, killing 11 workers and releasing 4.9 million barrels of oil.⁷³ The Deepwater Horizon oil spill is considered the largest accidental marine oil spill in history. While the Obama administration put in place several offshore safety regulations afterward, President Trump has

ordered that those rules be reconsidered⁷⁴ — disregarding the continued impacts to coastal economies and ecosystems from Deepwater Horizon.⁷⁵ Also troubling is that with companies under pressure from today's low oil prices, cost cutting could increase the risk of future environmental disasters.⁷⁶

Beyond the risk to communities and ecosystems, ultradeepwater projects — like all extreme oil sector projects — have some of the highest risks of becoming stranded assets. With high costs and high risk, ultra-deep extraction is vulnerable in a low-oil-demand future.⁷⁷ And yet, banks are in deep, with over \$48 billion of financing for ultra-deep oil worldwide over the past three years.

PHOTO: U.S. COAST GUARD

EXTREME OIL - ULTRA-DEEPWATER LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANCI	NG (b =billion	S / M =MILLIONS)	Sold and and				ING (b =billion		
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$2.678 B	\$1.849 B	\$2.604 B	\$7.131 B	20	CREDIT SUISSE	\$357 M	\$174 M	\$233 M	\$764 M
2	BANK OF AMERICA	\$980 M	\$828 M	\$2.426 B	\$4.234 B	21	WELLS FARGO	\$262 M	\$65 M	\$142 M	\$469 M
3	HSBC	\$2.292 B	\$1.305 B	\$365 M	\$3.962 B	22	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	-	\$267 M	\$100 M	\$367 M
4	СІТІ	\$1.678 B	\$1.173 B	\$1.058 B	\$3.909 B	23	SMFG	\$127 M	-	\$175 M	\$303 M
5	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$770 M	\$1.662 B	\$657 M	\$3.089 B	24	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	\$25 M	\$198 M	\$52 M	\$276 M
6	BARCLAYS	\$725 M	\$1.160 B	\$979 M	\$2.864 B	25	ING	\$170 M	\$3 M	\$102 M	\$276 M
7	BNP PARIBAS	\$1.349 B	\$519 M	\$591 M	\$2.460 B	26	UNICREDIT	\$33 M	\$112 M	\$109 M	\$255 M
8	MORGAN STANLEY	\$557 M	\$892 M	\$811 M	\$2.260 B	27	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$163 M	\$81 M	\$10 M	\$254 M
9	SANTANDER	\$290 M	\$137 M	\$1.819 B	\$2.247 B	28	ANZ	\$118 M	\$13 M	\$4 M	\$135 M
10	BANK OF CHINA	\$1.315 B	\$474 M	\$170 M	\$1.959 B	29	WESTPAC	\$33 M	\$71 M	1	\$105 M
11	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$837 M	\$565 M	\$472 M	\$1.874 B	30	CIBC	\$49 M	\$38 M	-	\$87 M
12	MIZUHO	\$695 M	\$381 M	\$598 M	\$1.674 B	31	SCOTIABANK	\$82 M	-	-	\$82 M
13	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$503 M	\$756 M	\$344 M	\$1.603 B	32	NAB	-	\$71 M	-	\$71 M
14	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$719 M	\$279 M	\$226 M	\$1.223 B	33	TD	\$52 M	-	1.	\$52 M
15	MUFG	\$372 M	\$445 M	\$286 M	\$1.103 B	34	COMMONWEALTH BANK	\$51 M	-	-	\$51 M
16	ICBC	\$220 M	\$472 M	\$325 M	\$1.017 B	35	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$37 M	196-	-	\$37 M
17	UBS	\$384 M	\$315 M	\$133 M	\$832 M	36	BPCE / NATIXIS	\$11 M	\$21 M		\$31 M
18	RBC	\$570 M	\$34 M	\$215 M	\$819 M	37	PNC	-	-	-	-
19	RBS	\$492 M	\$263 M	\$42 M	\$797 M	ΤΟΤΑ		\$18.999 B	\$14.626 B	\$15.049 B	\$48.674 B

ARCTIC DRILLING: STILL OFF LIMITS

With immense risks to climate, habitats, and communities, and huge infrastructure costs, drilling for oil in the Arctic region is simply not justifiable. In March 2017, **Goldman Sachs**' lead European commodities equity specialist proclaimed, "We think there is almost no rationale for Arctic exploration."⁷⁸ The risks are too high, and oil companies have found this out the hard way, with Shell, ConocoPhillips, and other companies abandoning more than \$2.5 billion in U.S. Arctic drilling rights in 2016.⁷⁹ This came after Shell spent years — not to mention \$7 billion — in failed Arctic projects before pulling the plug.⁸⁰ In 2016, with companies giving up so much potential spending in the Arctic, big bank funding for Arctic oil dropped by half. At

the same time, however, new exploration by Lundin Petroleum could bring drilling off the coast of Norway to record levels.⁸¹

Beyond economics, there are many reasons why Arctic oil and gas should never be extracted. Before leaving office, President Obama declared U.S. Arctic waters "indefinitely off limits for future oil and gas leasing," citing many reasons, including the Arctic's critical importance to Indigenous communities and the potential harm to ecosystems from a spill, especially given how difficult it is to clean up a spill in icy waters.⁸² In a bitter irony, climate change tempts oil companies into drilling into ever more extreme corners of the Arctic, as it melts away ice caps that are critical to climate stabilization.⁸³ The danger of this vicious cycle cannot be understated.

Nevertheless, even with industry lacking interest in the region, the Trump administration is attempting to reverse these U.S. Arctic protections.⁸⁴ And some other countries in the Arctic, like Russia, are attempting to spur new drilling, ignoring the massive risks. Banks must recognize the threats to communities, the planet, and their shareholders, and reject all forms of finance for drilling in the Arctic.

PHOTO: U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE

EXTREME OIL - ARCTIC LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANCI	NG (b =billion:	S / M =MILLIONS)			A Contraction	FINANC	ING (B=BILLION	S / M =MILLIONS)	SEDICINE N
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$179 M	\$445 M	\$208 M	\$832 M	20	COMMONWEALTH BANK	\$23 M	\$9 M	\$136 M	\$167 M
2	BNP PARIBAS	\$185 M	\$373 M	\$227 M	\$785 M	21	SMFG	\$129 M	\$3 M	\$11 M	\$143 M
3	BARCLAYS	\$100 M	\$405 M	\$94 M	\$599 M	22	RBS	\$75 M	\$36 M	\$2 M	\$113 M
4	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$281 M	\$232 M	\$69 M	\$582 M	23	TD	\$56 M	\$19 M	\$31 M	\$106 M
5	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$162 M	\$384 M	\$31 M	\$577 M	24	SANTANDER	\$36 M	\$53 M	\$3 M	\$91 M
6	СІТІ	\$327 M	\$163 M	\$67 M	\$557 M	25	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$34 M	\$34 M	\$23 M	\$91 M
7	UNICREDIT	\$202 M	\$233 M	\$32 M	\$467 M	26	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$17 M	\$32 M	\$12 M	\$61 M
8	BANK OF AMERICA	\$187 M	\$199 M	\$67 M	\$453 M	27	CREDIT SUISSE	\$15 M	\$22 M	\$10 M	\$47 M
9	MUFG	\$330 M	\$112 M	\$8 M	\$450 M	28	UBS	\$10 M	\$4 M	\$11 M	\$24 M
10	RBC	\$220 M	\$111 M	\$104 M	\$436 M	29	BANK OF CHINA	-	-	\$7 M	\$7 M
11	HSBC	\$196 M	\$171 M	\$65 M	\$431 M	30	ANZ	\$3 M	-	-	\$3 M
12	CIBC	\$175 M	\$115 M	\$117 M	\$407 M	31	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$0.2 M	-	-	\$0.2 M
13	WELLS FARGO	\$24 M	\$275 M	\$8 M	\$307 M	32	NAB	-	-	-	-
14	MORGAN STANLEY	\$183 M	\$65 M	\$47 M	\$295 M	32	ICBC	-	-	-	
15	ING	\$70 M	\$51 M	\$148 M	\$269 M	32	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	-	-	-	-
16	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$87 M	\$133 M	\$30 M	\$250 M	32	PNC	-	-	-	
17	BPCE/NATIXIS	\$127 M	\$86 M	\$11 M	\$223 M	32	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	-	-	-	
18	SCOTIABANK	\$72 M	-	\$136 M	\$208 M	32	WESTPAC	-	-	-	
19	MIZUHO	\$53 M	\$77 M	\$39 M	\$168 M	τοτα	L	\$3.558 B	\$3.839 B	\$1.754 B	\$9.152 B

FORECASTING FAILURE

In response to questions from financial institutions and investors on how they are preparing for climate change, companies often point to their models of the world energy system. These models, published regularly by companies such as ExxonMobil, BP, and Shell, forecast that fossil fuels will continue to dominate the energy mix for the coming decades. So, they argue, high-carbon and high-cost investments will be safe. The models also predict that limiting climate change to internationally agreed-upon levels is unlikely.

How plausible are their forecasts? Their track record has not been good.

 » Underestimating the competition: Companies routinely underestimate energy sources that compete with their core products. For instance, ExxonMobil's 2005 Outlook projected that wind and solar would account for 1 percent of total world energy production by 2030. Wind and solar achieved this share in 2012.

» **Selective skepticism of renewables:** Companies are quick to highlight the technological obstacles to renewable energy. For example, BP's forecast for solar costs in the United States in 2050 is higher than the actual average cost in 2016.

» Analysis or advocacy: Government action (other than carbon pricing) is generally absent from the companies' forecasts, as most prefer market-based approaches to addressing climate change. Yet however much the oil companies want governments to refrain from regulating, no plausible forecast would ignore policy as a key driver of change.

Forecasts cannot be expected to get everything right. But to be useful, they should demonstrate consideration of a range of realistically possible futures. In reality, oil company forecasts are systematically skewed, resting on often unlikely assumptions. This is dangerous for oil bankers, investors, and the climate.



PHOTO: JIRI REZAC / GREENPEACE



EXTREME OIL - BANK GRADE SCALE

Extreme oil projects include tar sands, ultra-deepwater, and Arctic operations. Bank policies for companies involved in extreme oil extraction are graded on an A-through-F scale. Full criteria can be found in Appendix 1, and bank grade explanations can be found online at RAN.org/bankingonclimatechange.



all financing for tar sands, ultra-deepwater, and Arctic oil projects as well as for companies engaged in these types of oil production. "B" grades (B+, B, and B-) are for banks that have a policy to reduce or phase out financing for companies with current or planned tar sands, ultra-deepwater, or Arctic oil operations.

"C" range grades (C+, C, and C-) are awarded to banks that have policies that restrict or prohibit financing for tar sands, ultra-deepwater, and Arctic oil projects.

DUE DILIGENCE

D

"D" range grades (D+, D, and D-) are awarded to banks that have publicly disclosed due diligence policies and processes covering financing for tar sands, ultra-deepwater, and/or Arctic oil projects or companies engaged in these types of oil production.

NO POLICY

F

Failing grades (F) are assigned to banks that do not have any policies with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria covering tar sands, ultra-deepwater, or Arctic oil financing, either on a sector-specific basis or as part of a broader policy framework.

EXTREME OIL - GRADE TABLE

COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE
EUROPE		UNITED STATES		JAPAN	
BARCLAYS	D-	BANK OF AMERICA	D-	SMBC	F
BNP PARIBAS	D	CITIGROUP	D+	MUFG	F
BPCE/NATIXIS	F	GOLDMAN SACHS	D+	MIZUHO	F
CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	С	JPMORGAN CHASE	D		F
CREDIT SUISSE	D	MORGAN STANLEY	D-	CHINA	
DEUTSCHE BANK	D-	PNC	N/A	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	F
HSBC	D	WELLS FARGO	D+	BANK OF CHINA	F
ING	С			CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	F
RBS	С	CANADA		ICBC	constraint sectors
SANTANDER	D-	BANK OF MONTREAL	D-		
SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	D-	CIBC	F	AUSTRALIA	
STANDARD CHARTERED	D-	RBC	D	ANZ	D-
UBS	D	SCOTIABANK	E Contraction	COMMONWEALTH BANK OF AUSTRALIA	F
UNICREDIT	F	TORONTO-DOMINION BANK	D-	WESTPAC	F
				NAB	F
	A States and the				





MODEL COAL MINING POLICY

We will not provide project finance for new coal mines or for the expansion of existing coal mine projects due to the environmental, social, and financial risks associated with these projects. We recognize the need for the immediate mitigation of public health impacts, ecosystem damage, and climate change in the transition to a zero-carbon economy, and thus we will not provide financial services (lending or underwriting) to companies that plan any new coal mining expansion, derive more than 30 percent of their revenues from coal mining, or produce more than 20 million tons of coal per year.

COAL MINING POLICY REVIEW

Nothing better captures the plight of coal mining than the coal mining museum in Kentucky that earlier this year installed 80 solar panels on its roof.⁸⁶ The museum's switch to solar is an evocative symbol of renewable energy's rapid eclipsing of coal as a reliable, cost-effective energy source.

This tangible embrace of renewable energy in the heart of America's coal country sits at odds with the campaign rhetoric of Donald Trump, with its absurd pledges to reopen shuttered mines and deliver a thousand years of "clean" coal.⁸⁷ Trump's rhetoric, however, will not overcome the market-driven reality for coal. With companies responsible for nearly half of U.S. coal production recently embroiled in bankruptcy,⁸⁸ the International Energy Agency's 2016 World Energy Outlook predicts more tough times over the next five years, with a projection that "with no global upturn in demand in sight," coal companies will have to continue to cut production, primarily in the United States and China.⁸⁹

While the industry may cling to the environmental and public health nightmare of a Trump-inspired coal renaissance, the uncharacteristically circumspect words of Robert E. Murray, CEO of coal mining major Murray Energy, point to the doubts that beset the sector: "I really don't know how far the coal industry can be brought back."⁹⁰ The fact is, 30 percent of U.S. coal demand has disappeared since 2007.⁹¹

These sectoral trends in the United States are matched globally. According to the Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, world coal consumption peaked in 2013. By 2016 it had fallen for the third consecutive year.⁹² The chief driver of this trend is China, where the 13th Five-Year development plan for the country's coal industry stated that no new coal mining projects will be approved from 2016 to 2018.93 This was swiftly followed in early 2017 by the stunning news that China plans to spend more than \$360 billion by 2020 on renewable energy.⁹⁴ This ambitious pledge is in part driven by public alarm about the heavy pollution inflicted on many major cities by the burning of coal.⁹⁵ In India, concerns over the public health impacts of coal have led to dozens of coal plants being switched off, coal stockpiles rising, and a reality check for aggressive government plans to triple domestic coal mining by 2020.⁹⁶ Coal output changes, market turbulence, and policy moves in China and India are also creating headaches for top coal exporters Australia, Indonesia, and South Africa.⁹⁷

One massive, emblematic "carbon bomb" in Australia — the Carmichael project in Queensland's Galilee Basin proposed by Indian coal mining giant Adani — has now been shunned by over a dozen banks worldwide.⁹⁸ Another dozen have introduced coal mining policies that by default rule out support for the mine, the latest being the Australian bank Westpac; of the major Australian banks, only Commonwealth Bank has not signalled a lack of intent to lend to the Carmichael mine.⁹⁹ This is another significant indication of advancing bank policies on coal mining — the sector where the greatest number of such restrictions on financing are now in place — confronting egregious projects.

There are now at least 14 major international banks that have ruled out direct financing for new coal mines globally.¹⁰⁰ Momentum on this front is growing: since the publication of the 2016 Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card, seven banks have adopted policies that prohibit funding new coal mines, including **HSBC**, **Deutsche Bank**, and **Credit Suisse**.¹⁰¹ From May 2015 to early 2016, five Wall Street banks and many European peers put in place policies with exclusion criteria or exposure reduction commitments for coal mining companies.¹⁰² However, there has been much less momentum over the last 12 months — the exceptions being **Deutsche Bank**, where a reduction target of 20 percent within the next three years was announced this year, and **Société Générale**, with a reduction target of 14 percent by 2020.¹⁰³ These reduction policies bring banks into the B grade range — a level that has yet to be reached by any of the Chinese, Japanese, or Australian banks graded in this report.

Banks must make urgent progress on restricting — and then phasing out completely — financing to coal mining companies. Without policies regarding corporate finance, a large swath of big banks can continue dishing out hundreds of millions of dollars to coal mining companies planning new mines. Moreover, many that do have policies to restrict coal mining financing still allow themselves to finance the major diversified mining multinationals such as Glencore and BHP Billiton, who rank among the world's top coal producers in terms of tons mined.¹⁰⁴

The effectiveness of existing coal mining policies at major banks remains clouded in uncertainty due to a dearth of reporting. To date, the only bank to have provided detailed reporting is **ING**, which disclosed that between 2015 and 2016 it decreased its lending to coal mining by 26 percent.¹⁰⁵ No U.S. bank, including **Citi, JPMorgan Chase,** and **Morgan Stanley**, has yet reported publicly on the real impacts of their recently introduced restrictions on coal mining finance.



Five years ago, few would have foreseen the pending bankruptcy of Peabody Energy, formerly the world's largest coal mining company (and boasting the appropriate ticker symbol of BTU). Its fossil-fuel-evangelizing senior vice president, Fred Palmer, was fond of predicting a "coal super-cycle" that would grow global coal demand by 30 percent or more.¹⁰⁶ But times changed. Shortly after the election of Donald Trump to the U.S. presidency, the now-retired Palmer found himself in the middle of Peabody's bankruptcy court proceedings, fighting to prevent his millions of dollars in Peabody stock from being declared worthless.¹⁰⁷

How was the high-flying Peabody — a darling of the global energy industry, with over a century of profitable coal mining experience — laid so low so quickly?

It seems that Peabody believed its own hype about increasing demand for coal — and discounted the efforts of tens of thousands of activists, businesses, cities, and countries across the world, all determined to reduce carbon emissions and move to a clean energy economy. Peabody borrowed billions of dollars from banks like **Bank of America**¹⁰⁸ to buy rival coal companies and invest in new machinery and mines in order to benefit from the so-called "super-cycle."¹⁰⁹ But when natural gas grew as a competitor, and demand for coal fell both in the United States and overseas, Peabody couldn't generate enough cash to make debt payments. The company's public valuation fell over 99 percent from its 2008 peak, totaling just \$38 million immediately prior to the bankruptcy announcement.¹¹⁰ At that point, Peabody got an \$800 million bankruptcy finance package led by **Citi**.¹¹¹

Fred Palmer's objections were overruled by the bankruptcy judge, and his Peabody shares lost significant value. And yet, there are far more tragic victims of Peabody's bad management decisions that led to its bankruptcy — like retired coal miners, whose pension plan was owed \$643 million, but settled for \$75 million in a last-minute deal.¹¹² The company's \$1.5 billion bankruptcy exit financing to fund a leaner version of the same company was led by **Goldman Sachs, Credit Suisse,** and **JPMorgan Chase**. Notably, after facilitating the company's financing through bankruptcy, **Citi** did not participate in this bankruptcy exit financing.¹¹³

There's one small silver lining in the whole affair: the reduction of "self-bonding" at Peabody's mining sites. These sites of both current and former coal mining activities feature billions of dollars of environmental liabilities — polluted streams, eroded landscapes, and badly damaged ecosystems. Under U.S. law, it is Peabody's responsibility to pay to clean these sites up and restore them to their pre-mining condition. Coal mining companies are required to post a bond prior to mining, with the intention that even if a coal company filed for bankruptcy, the state could cash in the bond to pay for cleanup.¹¹⁴

Over the years, however, pliant state and federal regulators have assumed companies like Peabody were "too big to fail," and allowed them to "self-bond" — a permissive system that replaces the actual surety bond with a written promise that the company is financially sound. Fortunately, Peabody agreed as part of its bankruptcy filing plan to replace all of its current self-bonds, though it did not promise a future free of self-bonding.¹¹⁵

The new Peabody has now emerged. Its top executives, including many who presided over the dramatic losses that led to bankruptcy in the first place, are still in place and have received significant financial rewards.¹¹⁶ Its major debtholders now own significant equity stakes. Its retirees, in contrast, have received pennies on the dollar for the future pension benefits they were promised. And the company's environmental liabilities persist, though hopefully with greater collateral to ensure remediation.

Peabody's restructuring was premised on rosy projections for profitability, based on optimistic market growth assumptions.¹¹⁷ Yet as renewable energy takes off, Peabody's growth assumptions may prove as wrongheaded as its previous stubborn belief in a coal super-cycle — a phenomenon that never came to pass.



PHOTO: ECOFLIGHT

CASE STUDY: BANKS BEWARE — POLAND'S TALK ON COAL MINING IS BAD BUSINESS

In flagrant denial of economic and climate realities, Poland's ruling Law and Justice party shares the U.S. president's loathing of wind energy and love of coal.

A new law adopted by the Polish government in May 2016 banned the construction of new wind turbines less than two kilometers from residential areas.¹¹⁸ The industry body WindEurope said that this restriction excludes 99 percent of Polish land from wind farm development and is effectively killing the industry.¹¹⁹ Poland is notoriously seen as the most polluting country in the EU when it comes to producing coal power.¹²⁰ In spite of all this, in 2015, Poland's wind industry performed second-best in the EU behind only Germany.¹²¹

Polish coal mining, however, is being hailed by the government as having "the potential to become the basis for a modern Polish economy."¹²² While ministerial claims that the mining sector can be made profitable and competitive fly in the face of sound economics (Polish coal is extremely expensive to produce),¹²³ and Polish mines continue to be on a collision course with EU law, major efforts are underway to mine more coal.¹²⁴

Currently more than 10 mining projects — involving the extraction of both lignite and hard coal — are proposed in the country.¹²⁵ These projects face challenges by local communities and Polish environmental groups. One company feeling the brunt of anti-mining campaigning is ZEPAK, which in March 2017 failed to secure an environmental permit for the construction of an open-pit lignite mine in Oscisłowo.¹²⁶ There has been strenuous resistance to this project for the last two years: if it were to materialize, more than 560 people would need to be resettled, dozens of drinking water sources shut down, and 105.5 hectares of land would be destroyed.¹²⁷

Oscisłowo is in fact one of ZEPAK's smallest planned assaults on communities, water supplies and the climate; the company's bigger, more destructive mine projects include Deby Szlacheckie and Oczkowice.¹²⁸ In the meantime, ZEPAK enjoys ongoing corporate finance support from a string of smaller banks, including **Santander** subsidiary Bank Zachodni WBK.¹²⁹

Another major Polish coal company planning two open-cast lignite mines is PGE, whose Turow complex is causing turmoil across the Polish-Czech border.¹³⁰ This state-owned company relies on a local subsidiary of Dutch bank **ING** for the arranging of long-term bond issuances and open credit lines.¹³¹ The CEO of **ING**'s Polish subsidiary has recently acknowledged, with a nod to **ING**'s current coal policy, that the bank "does not terminate existing commitments and continues cooperation with coal companies," but "does not enter any new financing or projects that are coal-based."¹³²

Polish groups such as Foundation "Development YES — Open-Pit Mines NO" are challenging financial support from Western banks that facilitates increased extraction of Poland's toxic coal.¹³³ The group is calling on all banks to stop issuing bonds or new corporate loans to any companies planning new coal mine projects.¹³⁴

> PHOTOS: (TOP) CLAUDIA CIOBANU; (BELOW) RADOSŁAW GAWLIK





COAL MINING - LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANC	ING (b =billion	s / m =millions)				FINANC	ING (b =billion	S / M =MILLIONS)	strakt N
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	BANK OF CHINA	\$5.110 B	\$5.235 B	\$3.834 B	\$14.179 B	20	UBS	\$89 M	\$178 M	\$33 M	\$300 M
2	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	\$2.969 B	\$4.336 B	\$5.459 B	\$12.764 B	21	MORGAN STANLEY	\$144 M	\$134 M	-	\$278 M
3	ICBC	\$1.578 B	\$4.275 B	\$3.311 B	\$9.164 B	22	RBS	\$193 M	\$69 M	-	\$262 M
4	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	\$2.932 B	\$3.625 B	\$1.364 B	\$7.921 B	23	BARCLAYS	\$89 M	\$154 M		\$243 M
5	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$1.025 B	\$1.818 B	-	\$2.843 B	24	MUFG	\$202 M	\$16 M	-	\$219 M
6	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$370 M	\$1.853 B	\$175 M	\$2.398 B	25	SMFG	\$211 M		-	\$211 M
7	CITI	\$172 M	\$306 M	\$800 M ¹³⁵	\$1.279 B	26	SANTANDER	\$89 M	\$85 M	-	\$174 M
8	BNP PARIBAS	\$306 M	\$214 M	\$55 M	\$575 M	27	RBC	\$117 M	\$52 M		\$169 M
9	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$437 M	\$36 M	-	\$473 M	28	WESTPAC	\$49 M	\$78 M	-	\$127 M
10	HSBC	\$105 M	\$330 M	\$30 M	\$465 M	28	NAB	\$49 M	\$78 M	-	\$127 M
11	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$234 M	\$157 M	\$55 M	\$446 M	29	MIZUHO	\$107 M	\$16 M	-	\$123 M
12	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$170 M	\$203 M	\$30 M	\$403 M	30	ANZ	\$49 M	-	\$30 M	\$79 M
13	CREDIT SUISSE	\$228 M	\$134 M	\$30 M	\$392 M	31	SCOTIABANK	\$49 M	\$29 M		\$78 M
14	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$214 M	\$69 M	\$90 M	\$373 M	32	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$67 M	-	1	\$67 M
15	PNC	\$250 M	\$111 M	-	\$361 M	33	TD	\$49 M	\$12 M	-	\$60 M
16	UNICREDIT	\$169 M	\$46 M	\$141 M	\$356 M	34	COMMONWEALTH BANK	\$24 M	-	-	\$24 M
17	ING	\$214 M	\$23 M	\$116 M	\$354 M	34	CIBC	\$24 M	-	-	\$24 M
18	BANK OF AMERICA	\$64 M	\$237 M	\$6 M	\$307 M	35	BPCE/NATIXIS		-	-	
19	WELLS FARGO	\$304 M	-	-	\$304 M	τοτα	L	\$18.453 B	\$23.913 B	\$15.558 B	\$57.924 B

COAL MINING - BANK GRADE SCALE

This report card grades global bank policies on coal mining finance on an A-through-F scale. Grades are scaled to reflect the degree of a bank's alignment with the Paris Agreement's 1.5° (or 2°) climate target, which necessitates an end to new financing for and capital expenditure by the coal mining industry. Grades and grading criteria are summarized below. Full criteria can be found in Appendix 1, and bank grade explanations can be found online at RAN.org/bankingonclimatechange.



DUE DILIGENCE

D

NO POLICY

F

"D" range grades (D and D-) are awarded to banks that have publicly disclosed due diligence policies covering financing for coal mining. Failing grades (F) are assigned to banks that do not have any policies with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria covering coal mining financing, either on a sector-specific basis or as part of a broader policy framework. **COAL MINING** - GRADE TABLE

COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE
EUROPE		UNITED STATES	-	JAPAN	
BARCLAYS	B-	BANK OF AMERICA	В-	SMBC	F
BNP PARIBAS	C+	CITIGROUP	B-	MUFG	F
BPCE/NATIXIS	В	GOLDMAN SACHS	C-	MIZUHO	F
CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	В	JPMORGAN CHASE	B-		
CREDIT SUISSE	C+	MORGAN STANLEY	B-	CHINA	
DEUTSCHE BANK	B-	PNC	B-	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	F
HSBC	C+	WELLS FARGO	В-	BANK OF CHINA	F
ING	В			CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	F
RBS	C-	CANADA		ICBC	F
SANTANDER	D-	BANK OF MONTREAL	D-		
SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	B-	CIBC	F	AUSTRALIA	Date Bar 1
STANDARD CHARTERED	C+	RBC	D-	ANZ	D-
UBS	C+	SCOTIABANK	F	COMMONWEALTH BANK OF AUSTRALIA	F
UNICREDIT	D	TORONTO-DOMINION BANK	C+	WESTPAC	F
				NAB	C-

COAL POWER



COAL POWER MODEL POLICY

We will not provide project finance for new coal plants or the expansion of existing coal power plants due to the environmental, social, and financial risks associated with these projects. We recognize the need for the immediate mitigation of public health impacts, ecosystem damage, and climate change in the transition to a zero-carbon economy, and thus we will not provide financial services (loans or underwriting) to companies that plan any new coal power expansion, derive more than 30 percent of their power generation from coal, or burn more than 20 million tons of coal per year.

COAL POWER POLICY REVIEW

Following several years of expansion, 2016 saw a dramatic decrease in coal power capacity under development worldwide, as evidenced by Boom and Bust 2017, a March 2017 report by CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace.¹³⁶ This decrease has been driven largely by far-reaching restrictions by the Chinese government, and by rapidly shifting policies and economics in India. Paralleling this construction slowdown is the unprecedented rate of coal plant retirements in wealthier nations. This shift means that the goal set in the global Paris Agreement — keeping global temperatures well below a 2°C increase and aiming for 1.5°C — could now be possible, but only if plants are retired much faster and if on-hold construction remains unbuilt.¹³⁷ Because of the plummeting cost of renewables, the growing reluctance of governments to pollute cities, and the continued international push to limit climate change, banks must take notice that financing companies that develop coal power anywhere is both risky and harmful.

Over 64 GW of coal power capacity has been retired over the past two years, led by developed economies, mostly the United States and EU.¹³⁸ In a surprise announcement this April, utilities from 26 EU member states pledged to not invest in new coal plants after 2020, as part of their commitment to 100 percent carbon-neutral electricity by 2050 — although of course, discontinuing investments in new plants is inadequate to fulfill their commitment: they will also have to retire existing coal plants.¹³⁹ And in the United States, while the Trump administration promises to dismantle the Clean Power Plan, experts and companies agree that this will not reverse the shift to non-coal sources, notably solar and wind.¹⁴⁰ These trends are clear; the question now for the developed world is, how fast will this transition happen? Analysts calculate that, in order to achieve Paris Agreement goals, coal power should be entirely phased out in rich countries by 2030.¹⁴¹ These calculations do not bode well for coal investors.

In January 2017, China scrapped plans for 103 new coal plants.¹⁴² Both China and India have overbuilt their coal capacity, leading to low utilization rates for coal plants, and government restrictions on new construction. The cheapest new power source in India is now solar, which together with public outrage over air pollution has given rise to a solar power revolution in the country, with many financial backers withdrawing support from new coal projects.¹⁴³

In light of the climate impacts of coal plants, since 2013 many multilateral development banks and national governments have put in place policies that restrict financing for coal power plants.¹⁴⁴ Private banks have started to adopt similar commitments.¹⁴⁵ Banks like **Credit Suisse, Goldman Sachs, HSBC, JPMorgan Chase, Morgan Stanley,** and **UBS** all restrict coal power project financing in rich countries, while continuing to fund it in the rest of the world.¹⁴⁶ Coal policies with this gaping loophole earn banks a "C" grade.

BNP Paribas, Crédit Agricole, Société Générale, and **Deutsche Bank**, for instance, pushed by global campaigns to stop coal, have examined these trends and the various risks that coal power investment poses and have ended all financing for coal-power projects worldwide.¹⁴⁷ While the retreat from coal project financing is necessary, banks continue to support development in other, less direct ways, namely by providing general financing to corporations that, in turn, develop coal projects. Even as many banks put in place restrictions on project financing, in the last three years the banks analyzed in this report increased their overall financing to coal power at top companies — from \$21.11 billion in 2014, to \$23.25 billion in 2015, to \$30.35 billion in 2016. This serves as a critical reminder that coal plants are often built through general corporate financing, not through project financing. Moreover, general corporate finance to these companies supports their coal-fired business models, where even as new plant build-out stalls, these companies continue to produce the lion's share of their electricity from coal.

Although the coal power pipeline has shrunk considerably, around 570 gigawatts of new plants are still in pre-construction phases around the world.¹⁴⁸ The next, crucial step for banks is to stop providing corporate finance for companies that are developing coal power plants around the world.

Marrie J

PHOTO: PAUL CORBIT BROWN

BANKING ON CLIMATE CHANGE
Six months after the signing of the Paris Agreement by 175 nations including Vietnam, World Bank president Jim Yong Kim told a gathering of government and corporate leaders in unscripted remarks of his fears for planetary survival: "If Vietnam goes forward with 40 GW of coal, if the entire [Asia] region implements the coal-based plans right now, I think we are finished."¹⁴⁹ Given Vietnam's huge renewable energy potential — a 2016 study by Vietnam Sustainable Energy Alliance and WWF-Vietnam has described how 100 percent of the country's power can be generated by renewable energy technologies by 2050¹⁵⁰ — this disastrous coal expansion is completely unnecessary.

Thankfully, there are indications that Vietnam's rush of coalfired power plant projects has been tempered to some extent. In January 2016, the country's prime minister signaled a shift away from coal by announcing that the government intends to "review development plans of all new coal plants and halt any new coal power development."¹⁵¹ Two months later, the country's national development plan was revised to cancel or postpone 20,000 MW of proposed coal plants.¹⁵²

There are still, however, many coal plants on the drawing board, backed by a string of private banks. Three projects with a combined installed capacity of 4,380 MW are aiming to reach financial close this year: » Vinh Tan III: HSBC is the lead arranger for the estimated
\$2 billion project, with China Development Bank and
Standard Chartered considering financing it.¹⁵³

- » Vung Ang II: BNP Paribas is advising on the \$2 billion project, while MUFG, Mizuho, Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group (SMFG), and Standard Chartered are potential lenders.¹⁵⁴
- » Nam Dinh: This is another \$2 billion project involving primarily project finance, where Mizuho is acting as advisor and MUFG and Standard Chartered are again among the potential financiers.¹⁵⁵

In April 2015, local people reportedly blocked a national highway for 30 hours in a protest against the extreme levels of pollution emanating from the Vinh Tan II unit, in operation since 2014. The peaceful protestors were met by a police riot squad using teargas. Following the protest, only minor improvements to the plant's woeful waste ash dumping practices were made.¹⁵⁶

The waste management plans at the adjoining, still incomplete Vinh Tan III unit look even more alarming; in November 2016 as part of the project preparations, the companies behind Vinh Tan III requested permission to dump 1.5 million cubic meters of industrial waste into a Marine Protected Area offshore, arguing it's only "natural sediment."¹⁵⁷

Jim Yong Kim's warning that "we are finished" if Vietnamese coal plants go ahead came from an acute concern about climate change, but it also applies in the very short term to human lives and rich marine ecosystems. "We are finished" now needs to be the call of banks as they exit financing for potentially disastrous Vietnamese coal power expansion.



PHOTO: CHANGE VN

With installed capacity of 7,282 MW at currently operating coal plants, and a consistent place near the top of the list of countries most vulnerable to climate change, the Philippines does not need more coal power.¹⁵⁸

Yet burning coal is on the rise in the Philippines — and not with merely one or two replacement plants. A whopping 52 coal plants are currently proposed or under construction, while only 38 are in operation now.¹⁵⁹ The Philippines has huge renewable energy potential, and part of the blame for this misguided, potentially climate-busting coal rush can be laid at the feet of Western banks, which have been propping up some of the key companies involved.¹⁶⁰

Western banks support coal power buildout in the Philippines primarily not through the provision of project finance, but via general corporate finance. Between 2014 and 2016, substantial financing of this sort went to the following companies planning coal power expansion in the Philippines:

- » The US company AES Corporation, from JPMorgan Chase, Morgan Stanley, Citi, Goldman Sachs, and Credit Suisse.¹⁶¹
- » The Korean company KEPCO, from Credit Suisse, UBS, and ING.¹⁶²
- » The Filipino company San Miguel Corporation, from Standard Chartered, Credit Suisse, UBS, and ING.¹⁶³

PHOTOS: JIMMY A. DOMINGO / GREENPEACE

With the backing of the Catholic Church,¹⁶⁴ coal protests in the country are now routine and widespread, and have picked up momentum in recent years as a result of the planned explosion of new coal plants — making the Philippines one of the world's most iconic battlegrounds in the fight against coal.¹⁶⁵

Impacts on local communities from proposed projects such as Batangas, Altimoa, and Limay are already being felt:¹⁶⁶ in the absence of proper public consultation processes, families have been displaced from their homes without appropriate resettlement.¹⁶⁷ In areas where Indigenous communities are present, the right to free, prior, and informed consent is not being respected.¹⁶⁸ Community resistance efforts have been met with threats and coercion.¹⁶⁹ In July 2016, in the province of Bataan where the Limay plant is planned, one of the leaders of the Coal-Free Bataan Movement, Gloria Capitan, was shot dead by two unidentified assailants.¹⁷⁰ Nonetheless, anti-coal protests in the Philippines continue undimmed.¹⁷¹





COAL POWER - LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANC	ING (b =billion	s / m =millions)				FINANC	ING (b =billion	s / m =millions)	
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	\$1.716 B	\$3.034 B	\$2.975 B	\$7.725 B	20	RBS	\$685 M	\$435 M	\$62 M	\$1.182 B
2	ICBC	\$1.954 B	\$2.440 B	\$3.137 B	\$7.531 B	21	HSBC	\$458 M	\$270 M	\$314 M	\$1.042 B
3	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	\$2.588 B	\$1.470 B	\$1.876 B	\$5.934 B	22	UNICREDIT	\$176 M	\$163 M	\$649 M	\$988 M
4	BANK OF CHINA	\$1.073 B	\$1.651 B	\$2.286 B	\$5.009 B	23	PNC	\$207 M	\$419 M	\$109 M	\$735 M
5	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$1.169 B	\$1.418 B	\$2.274 B	\$4.861 B	24	ING	\$220 M	\$235 M	\$170 M	\$626 M
6	BANK OF AMERICA	\$1.409 B	\$1.073 B	\$1.474 B	\$3.956 B	25	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$260 M	\$206 M	\$104 M	\$570 M
7	BARCLAYS	\$1.227 B	\$834 M	\$1.767 B	\$3.829 B	26	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$198 M	\$271 M	\$34 M	\$502 M
8	MUFG	\$652 M	\$845 M	\$2.162 B	\$3.659 B	27	SANTANDER	\$105 M	\$206 M	\$191 M	\$502 M
9	WELLS FARGO	\$765 M	\$1.140 B	\$1.305 B	\$3.210 B	28	BPCE/NATIXIS	\$107 M	\$280 M	\$106 M	\$493 M
10	MORGAN STANLEY	\$1.175 B	\$897 M	\$1.044 B	\$3.116 B	29	SMFG	\$183 M	\$188 M	\$106 M	\$476 M
11	MIZUHO	\$506 M	\$863 M	\$1.430 B	\$2.799 B	30	TD	-	\$113 M	\$315 M	\$428 M
12	СІТІ	\$907 M	\$699 M	\$1.164 B	\$2.770 B	31	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$139 M	-	\$65 M	\$204 M
13	RBC	\$552 M	\$717 M	\$682 M	\$1.952 B	32	BANK OF MONTREAL	\$26 M	\$23 M	\$111 M	\$160 M
14	CREDIT SUISSE	\$467 M	\$431 M	\$966 M	\$1.864 B	33	COMMONWEALTH BANK	\$80 M	\$57 M	-	\$137 M
15	UBS	\$297 M	\$611 M	\$926 M	\$1.835 B	34	ANZ	-	-	\$105 M	\$105 M
16	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$424 M	\$493 M	\$872 M	\$1.790 B	35	CIBC	\$44 M	-	\$35 M	\$79 M
17	SCOTIABANK	\$344 M	\$823 M	\$497 M	\$1.664 B	36	WESTPAC	-	-	-	
18	BNP PARIBAS	\$615 M	\$403 M	\$502 M	\$1.519 B	36	NAB		-	-	
19	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$384 M	\$541 M	\$532 M	\$1.457 B	τοτα	L	\$21.113 B	\$23.250 B	\$30.346 B	\$74.709 B

COALPOWER - BANK GRADE SCALE

As with other sectors, this report card grades global bank policies for the coal power sector on an A-through-F scale. A rapid, worldwide transition away from coal-fired energy is needed to limit climate change to 1.5° (or 2°). Grades assess each bank's alignment with this transition. Full criteria can be found in Appendix 1, and bank grade explanations can be found online at SRAN.org/bankingonclimatechange.

capacity.

F



DUE DILIGENCE

D

"D" range grades (D and D-) are awarded to banks that have publicly disclosed due diligence policies and processes covering financing for coal power producers.

NO POLICY

Failing grades (F) are assigned to banks that do not have any policies with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria covering coal power financing, either on a sector-specific basis or as part of a broader policy framework. COAL POWER - GRADE TABLE

COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE
EUROPE	and the second	UNITED STATES		JAPAN	
BARCLAYS	С	BANK OF AMERICA	D	SMBC	F
BNP PARIBAS	В	CITIGROUP	C-	MUFG	F
BPCE/NATIXIS	В	GOLDMAN SACHS	С	MIZUHO	F
CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	В-	JPMORGAN CHASE	С		
CREDIT SUISSE	С	MORGAN STANLEY	с	CHINA	
DEUTSCHE BANK	C+	PNC	C+	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	F
HSBC	С	WELLS FARGO	D	BANK OF CHINA	F
ING	В			CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	F
RBS	В-	CANADA		ICBC	F
SANTANDER	D-	BANK OF MONTREAL	D-		
SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	В-	CIBC	F. S. S.	AUSTRALIA	
STANDARD CHARTERED	C-	RBC	D-	ANZ	C-
UBS	С	SCOTIABANK	F	COMMONWEALTH BANK OF AUSTRALIA	F
UNICREDIT	D	TORONTO-DOMINION BANK	D-	WESTPAC	F
				NAB	C-
	and the second				

LOUISIE NATURAL GAS EXPORT



MODEL LNG POLICY

We will not provide project finance for liquefied natural gas plants and terminals due to the environmental, social, and financial risk associated with these projects. We recognize the need for immediate mitigation of public health impacts, ecosystem damage, and climate change in the transition to a zero-carbon economy, and thus we will not provide financial services (loans or underwriting) to companies that own or operate current or planned LNG plants and terminals.

LIQUEFIED NATURAL GAS EXPORT

For companies looking to avoid the doldrums of the natural gas glut in the United States, exporting to international markets is an attractive option.¹⁷² This is why, parallel to the increase of fracked gas on the market, there has been an astounding increase in the number of proposed liquefied natural gas export terminals, where gas would be condensed, liquefied, and exported across oceans on massive barges. The process is highly energy intensive, and from fracking, to transport, to processing, allows many points for methane, a highly potent greenhouse gas, to leak into the atmosphere.¹⁷³ In Canada, for instance, over 90 international climate change scientists and policy experts have come together to oppose the proposed Pacific Northwest LNG project because it alone would increase British Columbia's greenhouse gas emissions by about 20 percent.¹⁷⁴

Not only does a gas glut promote LNG export terminal buildout, but the reverse occurs as well — as the industry itself argues,¹⁷⁵ approving LNG export terminals for construction stimulates further natural gas production. Already, LNG export is the biggest force behind demand for North American natural gas¹⁷⁶ — 60 percent of the potential increase in demand for natural gas in the United States between now and 2020 would come because of LNG export terminals looking to ship the gas overseas.¹⁷⁷

There are a stunning 61 proposed or existing terminals in North America, with about half of them along the U.S. Gulf Coast.¹⁷⁸ The Sabine Pass Terminal in Louisiana, owned by Cheniere Energy, is the only U.S. facility currently liquefying and exporting gas in the United States. In 2016, it shipped LNG to 17 countries, primarily in Latin America.¹⁷⁹ The only other export terminal existing in the United States has been mothballed, and ConocoPhillips, the supermajor that owns it, is looking to shed the asset.¹⁸⁰

Investing in these terminals and the companies that build them is a risky gamble on the future of LNG. A study by Bernstein Research predicts that because of low oil and gas prices, and a glut of LNG on the global market, only six of all the North American projects on the table are likely to reach a final investment decision.¹⁸¹ Additionally, a study out of Columbia University shows that "small changes in a number of variables can, at times, render US LNG exports uneconomic," and if spot gas prices in target markets remain low as forecasted, not all of the proposed US export capacity will be used.¹⁸² Though many banks analyzed in this report have avoided financing LNG export in North America, those that do support the sector have done so to the tune of \$52 billion over the last three years. Australia, another hotspot for LNG export, is set to become the biggest exporter of LNG after \$200 billion in investment.¹⁸³

All the banks analyzed in this report earned D or F grades for LNG export, meaning they conduct due diligence on related transactions, at best. Without policies preventing them from financing LNG projects or companies, banks could easily become more entrenched in the sector. For instance, Veresen, a Canadian energy infrastructure company, was a client of **TD, CIBC,** and **Scotiabank** over the last three years.¹⁸⁴ While the company does not own any operating LNG facilities, it is working to build the controversial \$7.5 billion Jordan Cove LNG export terminal in Oregon, and could turn to its current bankers for project finance.¹⁸⁵ For years, residents of Lusby, a town along Chesapeake Bay in southern Maryland, regarded Dominion Energy's defunct LNG import facility as a "quiet, mothballed elephant."¹⁸⁶

That all began to change when Dominion applied to convert its dormant import facility at Cove Point into the first LNG export hub on the U.S. East Coast. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) approved Dominion's \$3.8 billion plan in 2014 despite receiving over 150,000 public comments against it, and without even attempting an analysis of its lifecycle climate pollution.¹⁸⁷ Heavy vehicles and equipment now routinely rumble through Lusby to build the utility-scale power plant and liquefaction facility required for exports. Dominion aims to begin shipping nearly 1 billion cubic feet of gas per day to customers in India and Japan by early 2018.¹⁸⁸

Dominion's LNG export plan set off a chain reaction of impacts that implicate other companies and a string of major banks. It is also galvanizing a far-reaching network of people resisting at every stage of the gas extraction, transport and liquefaction process.

» We Are Cove Point and Calvert Citizens for a Healthy Community, community groups formed in Lusby, continue sounding the alarm on risks to local residents, warning that no other LNG export facility in the United States is being built in such a densely populated area.¹⁸⁹ The closest homes are across the street and about 7,000 people live within two miles — a typical evacuation radius.¹⁹⁰ Yet, Dominion is squeezing tanks of toxic, flammable materials into an extraordinarily small footprint, increasing the risk that an accident could spiral into a catastrophe.¹⁹¹

- » In Pennsylvania, people are mobilizing against Williams Partners' 200-mile, \$3 billion Atlantic Sunrise Pipeline, which FERC approved in February 2017.¹⁹² The pipeline provides the shortest route to funnel gas from northeastern Pennsylvania to Cove Point. Along its path in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, local residents have formed "Lancaster Stand," a farm encampment to resist construction.¹⁹³
- » Pennsylvanians are also fighting against expanded fracking. Cabot Oil & Gas, a company sued by multiple families for contaminating drinking water in Dimock, PA,¹⁹⁴ is one of two companies under contract to supply gas to Cove Point¹⁹⁵ and will be the main shipper of gas through the Atlantic Sunrise Pipeline.¹⁹⁶ Just weeks after FERC approved the pipeline, Cabot boosted its drilling budget.¹⁹⁷ Meanwhile, the Pennsylvania Medical Society is calling for a moratorium on new fracking over mounting health concerns.¹⁹⁸
- » In Maryland, the threat of LNG exports driving greater regional demand for fracking fueled the growth of an energetic grassroots movement to permanently ban fracking throughout the state. This movement succeeded in April 2017, making Maryland the third state to outlaw fracking.¹⁹⁹

Thirty-four banks finance one or more of the companies behind this web of pollution — including Dominion Energy and its subsidiary Dominion Midstream (owner of the Cove Point facility), Williams Partners, and Cabot Oil & Gas. Seven banks finance credit facilities for all three of these companies: Bank of America, Citi, Wells Fargo, JPMorgan Chase, MUFG, **Scotiabank,** and **U.S. Bank**. Each of those banks is providing more than \$500 million in combined financing.²⁰⁰

An overlapping cast of banks helped Dominion get its frackedgas export project off the ground. **Bank of America, Citi,** and **JPMorgan Chase** underwrote Dominion Midstream's initial public offering of stock in 2014, along with **Barclays, UBS, Morgan Stanley,** and **Goldman Sachs.**²⁰¹ **Wells Fargo** helped arrange Dominion Resources' 2014 equity offering to finance the project along with **RBC, Deutsche Bank, Morgan Stanley, BNP Paribas,** and **Goldman Sachs.**²⁰²

The banks that financed the terminal, some going so far as to prop up every link in the fracking-pipeline-LNG chain, are culpable in the human rights impacts and environmental degradation created along the way.





The Rio Grande Valley, in South Texas, is home to some of the last unindustrialized coastline in Texas. This fosters a local economy that benefits from out-of-town beachgoers and nature lovers, traveling from cities whose shores are littered with refineries and industrial plants.

It is also a region on the frontlines of multiple contemporary struggles. Situated on the Mexican border, the Valley is a frontline of border militarization. As the global temperature increases, climate change threatens the low-lying Gulf Coast region with rising seas, mosquito-borne disease, and hurricanes.²⁰³ The largest city, Brownsville, is 93 percent Latino and often tops the list of poorest cities in the United States.²⁰⁴ And now the Valley faces another threat from three planned liquefied natural gas export terminals presenting serious danger to residents, Indigenous cultural sites, and the environment: Texas LNG, from a company by the same name, NextDecade's Rio Grande LNG, and Exelon's Annova LNG.

The past year has seen intense resistance to the proposed fracked gas terminals. In particular, French bank **BNP Paribas** has been called out in major news outlets for its continued involvement with the project named Texas LNG.²⁰⁶ As financial advisor to Texas LNG, the bank will help raise debt and equity capital to finance the terminal's construction. With this relationship, **BNP Paribas** and its U.S. subsidiary **Bank of the West** are implicated in all the risks posed by the project to Indigenous sacred sites, community health, the coastal ecotourism industry, endangered species, and our shared climate.²⁰⁷

Texas LNG, like the other two planned terminals in the Valley, poses a threat to Indigenous historical sites, which the company has not adequately addressed.²⁰⁸ Texas LNG did not contact the Carrizo/Comecrudo Tribe of Texas as part of the tribal consultation required by FERC, and last year the National Park Service noted in official comments that the project site "contains one of the premier prehistoric archeological sites in Cameron County," which "has known burials, [...] and contact period artifacts."²⁰⁹ These significant sites would be bulldozed during construction.²¹⁰ Especially after the recent public outcry around the Dakota Access Pipeline — which **BNP Paribas** directly financed until it sold its stake in the loan — banks have a responsibility to ensure a thorough free, prior, and informed consent process for all impacted Indigenous communities.

Directly adjacent to Texas LNG is the site of an even larger planned terminal, Rio Grande LNG. Another French bank, **Société Générale**, signed on as financial adviser to this project in May 2017.²¹¹ **Société Générale** continues to increase its financing to this destructive sector, and boasts that it has been joint lead arranger for the financing of all LNG projects commissioned in North America.²¹² The bank appears to be

replacing the project's previously announced advisor, Japanese bank **SMFG**.²¹³ It is unclear why **SMFG** is no longer involved in the project when it too flaunts its deep support for LNG export in the United States.²¹⁴ However, given the social and environmental risks the project entails, it would seem to be a wise move for any prudent bank. With so many negative impacts from these terminals, public opposition has grown steadily over the past year, led by the grassroots group Save RGV From LNG.²¹⁵ In 2015, a Valley school district took the bold move of rejecting a corporate tax handout to Annova LNG — the first time a Texas school district had refused to be paid off in return for a tax abatement for the oil and gas industry.²¹⁶ In a state that often favors corporate welfare instead of businesses paying their fair share, this was historic. Last September, the school district did it again, this time denying a handout to the larger Rio Grande LNG terminal.²¹⁷

This resistance is a prime example of how a mix of stakeholders — including the Carrizo/Comecrudo Tribe, local governments, ecotourism workers, endangered species advocates, and climate activists, and NGOs like Les Amis de la Terre France and Rainforest Action Network — is speaking out against the negative impacts of these fracked gas terminals.²¹⁸ LNG export terminals already have a high risk of becoming stranded assets, and with such egregious impacts and intense community opposition, these projects pose too much of a reputational risk for any prudent bank to become involved.



PHOTO: CLAIRE DIETRICH



NATURAL GAS - LEAGUE TABLE

1		FINANCI	ING (b =billion:	S / M =MILLIONS)	Sold States			FINANC	ING (B=BILLION	S / M =MILLIONS)	A MANUTAR
RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL	RANK	BANK	2014	2015	2016	TOTAL
1	JPMORGAN CHASE	\$762 M	\$1.708 B	\$1.433 B	\$3.903 B	20	CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	\$232 M	\$420 M	\$260 M	\$913 M
2	HSBC	\$812 M	\$2.627 B	\$440 M	\$3.879 B	21	COMMONWEALTH BANK	-	\$803 M	\$43 M	\$846 M
3	MORGAN STANLEY	\$446 M	\$2.337 B	\$1.041 B	\$3.823 B	22	SANTANDER	-	\$474 M	\$202 M	\$676 M
4	MUFG	\$505 M	\$1.768 B	\$708 M	\$2.981 B	23	BANK OF CHINA	\$147 M	\$271 M	\$111 M	\$530 M
5	CREDIT SUISSE	\$685 M	\$1.718 B	\$525 M	\$2.928 B	24	WELLS FARGO	\$370 M	\$79 M	-	\$449 M
6	BANK OF AMERICA	\$567 M	\$1.363 B	\$736 M	\$2.667 B	25	UBS	\$65 M	\$171 M	\$187 M	\$422 M
7	SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	\$232 M	\$1.479 B	\$730 M	\$2.441 B	26	ANZ	-	-	\$400 M	\$400 M
8	СІТІ	\$527 M	\$941 M	\$933 M	\$2.401 B	27	WESTPAC	-	\$224 M	\$43 M	\$267 M
9	SMFG	\$344 M	\$1.299 B	\$752 M	\$2.394 B	28	BPCE / NATIXIS	\$13 M	\$145 M	-	\$158 M
10	MIZUHO	\$396 M	\$1.121 B	\$721 M	\$2.237 B	29	CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	\$11 M	\$86 M	\$55 M	\$151 M
11	BARCLAYS	\$372 M	\$853 M	\$953 M	\$2.177 B	30	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	-	\$86 M	\$55 M	\$141 M
12	SCOTIABANK	\$403 M	\$1.290 B	\$462 M	\$2.155 B	31	BANK OF MONTREAL	-	\$137 M	-	\$137 M
13	DEUTSCHE BANK	\$550 M	\$1.038 B	\$560 M	\$2.148 B	31	CIBC	-	\$137 M	-	\$137 M
14	RBC	\$232 M	\$1.028 B	\$661 M	\$1.921 B	31	NAB	-	\$137 M		\$137 M
15	ING	\$169 M	\$1.176 B	\$426 M	\$1.771 B	32	RBS	\$57 M	\$11 M	-	\$68 M
16	GOLDMAN SACHS	\$165 M	\$961 M	\$573 M	\$1.700 B	33	PNC	\$13 M	\$9 M	-	\$21 M
17	ICBC	\$85 M	\$1.062 B	\$517 M	\$1.664 B	34	TD	-	-	-	
18	BNP PARIBAS	\$638 M	\$588 M	\$409 M	\$1.635 B	34	UNICREDIT	-	-	-	
19	STANDARD CHARTERED	\$232 M	\$934 M	\$172 M	\$1.338 B	τοτα	L	\$9.028 B	\$28.478 B	\$14.108 B	\$51.614 B



IQUEFIED NATURAL GAS - GRADE SCALE

Liquefied natural gas terminal construction is incompatible with stabilizing the climate below the Paris Agreement's temperature targets,²¹⁹ and banks must put in place policies to protect against future exposure. Grades for LNG export finance policies have been assigned according to an A-through-F scale. Full criteria can be found in Appendix 1, and bank grade explanations can be found online at RAN.org/bankingonclimatechange.



DUE DILIGENCE

terminal construction or operation.

D

"D" range grades (D+, D, and D-) are awarded to banks that have publicly disclosed due diligence policies covering financing for LNG export projects or terminal operators.

NO POLICY

operating LNG export terminals.

F

Failing grades (F) are assigned to banks that do not have any policies with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria covering LNG export, either on a sector-specific basis or as part of a broader policy framework.



IQUEFIED NATURAL GAS - GRADE TABLE

COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE	COMPANY	GRADE
EUROPE	and the second second	UNITED STATES	and the second	JAPAN	and the second second
BARCLAYS	D-	BANK OF AMERICA	D-	SMBC	F
BNP PARIBAS	F	CITIGROUP	D	MUFG	F
BPCE/NATIXIS	F	GOLDMAN SACHS	D-	MIZUHO	F
CRÉDIT AGRICOLE	D	JPMORGAN CHASE	D-		
CREDIT SUISSE	D-	MORGAN STANLEY	D-	CHINA	
DEUTSCHE BANK	D-	PNC	D-	AGRICULTURAL BANK OF CHINA	F
HSBC	D-	WELLS FARGO	D-	BANK OF CHINA	F
ING	D-			CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK	F
RBS	D-	CANADA		ICBC	F
SANTANDER	D-	BANK OF MONTREAL	D-		
SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE	D-	CIBC	F	AUSTRALIA	Date Bar 19
STANDARD CHARTERED	D-	RBC	D-	ANZ	F
UBS	D-	SCOTIABANK	F	COMMONWEALTH BANK OF AUSTRALIA	F
UNICREDIT	F	TORONTO-DOMINION BANK	D-	WESTPAC	F
				NAB	F

HUMAN RIGHTS



Skirting Responsibility

Banks tout the positive contributions to society that they finance — local businesses, renewable energy, the arts — while at the same time skirting responsibility for the negative human rights impacts that they fund.

In January 2017, the Thun Group of Banks — Barclays, BBVA, BNP Paribas, Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank, ING, JPMorgan Chase, Royal Bank of Scotland (RBS), Standard Chartered, **UBS,** and **UniCredit** — published a discussion paper on how the U.N. Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights should be applied to banks.²²⁰ The Guiding Principles set the standards for corporations on human rights, building on the "protect, respect, and remedy" framework.²²¹ The Thun Group's interpretation stated that banks are not responsible for addressing adverse human rights impacts caused by the clients they finance, but rather only need to address what happens because of the bank's "own activities," like its hiring practices.²²² It's the same line banks have often used with regard to their fossil fuel finance, where they take responsibility for lowering the climate-changing emissions they produce with their own operations (by making their buildings more energy efficient, for instance) but shirk responsibility for the emissions they produce with their money (by financing dirty energy).²²³

The Thun Group's brazen rejection of responsibility for human rights impacts was immediately criticized by NGOs, academics, and even the U.N.'s own Working Group on Business and Human Rights.²²⁴ In its critique, the Working Group posed a hypothetical that happens all too often — what if a bank "provides a loan for an infrastructure project that leads to widespread displacement of local communities, but for which no safeguards or mitigations were in place"?²²⁵ Moreover, what

if a bank provides general corporate financing to a company whose business relies on abusing human rights, or threatens the right of local communities to clean water or clean air? It seems to be clear to everyone but the banks themselves that it costs money to abuse human rights — money that traces right back to big banks.

Respecting Indigenous Rights

In 2016 through early 2017, the movement against the Dakota Access Pipeline (DAPL) brought to the fore banks' appalling gaps in respecting Indigenous Peoples' rights. The importance of land, sacred sites, and place-based resources to Indigenous Peoples is widely recognized in international frameworks such as the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, as well as by standard-setting financial institutions such as the International Finance Corporation.²²⁶ These standards enshrine the right of Indigenous communities to give or withhold their free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC), for development that impacts their land, resources, or cultural heritage in a variety of circumstances — and the requirement that companies secure that consent before proceeding with development projects.

The banks that lent money for the construction of DAPL engaged a law firm to make recommendations on engagement with Indigenous Peoples going forward.²²⁷ Only a summary of the report was made public, and though one of its purposes was to "advise the lenders to the Dakota Access Pipeline," as **Citi** put it, the public summary notably does not include any recommendations for the banks, but rather only for pipeline companies.²²⁸ Moreover, the process was entirely nontransparent and ironically non-inclusive, given it was purportedly intended to provide recommendations for consultative processes.²²⁹

Policy Matters

Many European and U.S. banks, such as **Crédit Agricole**, **Deutsche Bank**, and **Bank of America**, expect or require that their clients secure FPIC, but often without clarifying publicly their expectations and requirements.²³⁰ Others such as **RBS** and **Morgan Stanley** merely review consultation processes,²³¹ while some banks like **Barclays**, **Bank of Montreal**, and **BPCE/ Natixis** have no standalone language on FPIC whatsoever.²³² This lack of policy protection of FPIC remains not only a threat to Indigenous sovereignty, but also a reputational and financial risk to the banks.

By and large, bank human rights policies and processes do not align with the U.N. Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights — according to a BankTrack analysis, 35 of 45 major international banks are less than halfway toward full implementation of the Guiding Principles.²³³

There has been some recent movement: **ANZ** and **National Australia Bank (NAB)**, two of the four Australian megabanks, published human rights policies in the fall of 2016. **PNC Financial** refined its human rights due diligence policy in mid-2016, though the details of the process are not publicly available. **Citi** — whose policy makes it a frontrunner among its peers, but whose practices have proven otherwise²³⁴ — has said that it will be strengthening its human rights due diligence process in 2017.²³⁵ With increased focus on banks' protection of human rights — or lack thereof — new policies need to be implemented, existing policies need to be strengthened to formalize commitments to FPIC worldwide, and banks need to show they are truly implementing these policies by avoiding finance for projects that trample on people's rights. Energy Transfer Partners, the main company behind the Dakota Access Pipeline (DAPL), likely thought that building DAPL would be business as usual — yet another pipeline to transport dirty fossil fuels, dug through the land of marginalized communities whose complaints wouldn't be heard. The powerful opposition to the pipeline, however, along with the extreme human rights abuses committed to build it, made this fight one that redefined Indigenous and environmental opposition to fossil fuel infrastructure.

The 1,172 mile, \$3.8 billion pipeline was designed to bring Bakken crude from North Dakota to Illinois. Originally, a pipeline route was considered that would have brought the oil across the Missouri River north of Bismarck, North Dakota — a city that is 92 percent white.²³⁶ That route was rejected early on, in part over concerns for the city's water supply.²³⁷ Reinforcing a legacy of environmental racism, the pipeline was routed within a half mile of the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe's reservation, destroying sacred sites and threatening the Tribe's water sources.²³⁸

The U.N. Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples requires companies and governments to obtain free, prior, and informed consent from Indigenous Peoples before doing business on their land.²³⁹ The Standing Rock Sioux Tribe did not consent to this pipeline, and even as the tribe filed a lawsuit on July 27, 2016, construction began on what came to be known as the "Black Snake."²⁴⁰ Six days after the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe formally made their complaint, on August 2, 2016, 17 banks signed a \$2.5 billion loan to build DAPL.²⁴¹ Moreover, the tribe had been voicing opposition since 2014, though the lawsuit was not filed until July 2016 — a full two years before the loan was signed.²⁴² The project loan was led by **Citi, MUFG, Mizuho,** and **TD.**²⁴³ Other banks on the loan were **BayernLB, BBVA, BNP Paribas, BPCE/Natixis, Crédit Agricole, DNB, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China (ICBC), ING, Intesa Sanpaolo, SMBC, Société Générale, SunTrust**, and **Wells Fargo**.²⁴⁴ Of course, the companies behind the project — Energy Transfer, Phillips 66, Sunoco Logistics Partners, Enbridge, and Marathon Petroleum — also get general financing from a long list of banks, some of whom participated in the project loan and some of whom, like **Bank of America, JPMorgan Chase,** and **Barclays**, did not.²⁴⁵

Thirteen of the banks on the original DAPL project loan are signatories to the Equator Principles, an environmental and social risk management framework developed by banks, for banks.²⁴⁶ Under these guidelines, a bank's project finance clients must secure the free, prior, and informed consent of affected Indigenous Peoples in developing countries, but not in countries like the United States where they assume these rights to be protected by national laws. The Dakota Access Pipeline was, unfortunately, a painful reminder that U.S. infrastructure permitting processes can fail to live up to international standards for Indigenous rights.

After financing was secured, the human rights abuses committed in the name of DAPL continued, as Energy Transfer Partners grew hostile to water protectors opposing the pipeline in camps along the proposed route. Militarized state law enforcement personnel intimidated and arrested hundreds of people.²⁴⁷ Protesters and observers were horrified when Energy Transfer Partners hired private security forces that unleashed attack dogs and pepper spray on people gathered in peaceful protest.²⁴⁸ The banks that loaned to DAPL ended up in a higher-risk situation than they bargained for, which many regretted,²⁴⁹ after factoring in harm to their reputations, as well as the loss of over \$81 million in individual accounts and \$4.3 billion from cities.²⁵⁰ **Citi** and **Wells Fargo** stuck with the line that the project loan had been signed and none of the abuses associated with the project permitted them to break their contractual obligation to disburse the funds.²⁵¹ This points to an egregious lack of human rights protection in loan agreements — if a bank cannot pull its funding because its client bulldozes Indigenous sacred sites, or unleashes attack dogs on non-violent protesters, then when can it?

By April 2017, after Indigenous groups and their allies demanded that banks drop the loan,²⁵² **BNP Paribas, DNB,** and **ING** sold their shares in the DAPL project finance loan.²⁵³ Of course, for every bank that sells its shares, someone else buys them — so though this move doesn't affect Energy Transfer's ability to build the pipeline, it makes a statement that banks were dissatisfied with how the company conducted its business. **ING** has gone the farthest, by blacklisting Energy Transfer Partners from future financing and publicly expressing "disagreement with the lack of constructiveness and respect shown by the companies."²⁵⁴

The key opportunity and takeaway from DAPL for financial institutions is that if the banks are serious about protecting Indigenous human rights, they must require clients to obtain free, prior, and informed consent from impacted Indigenous communities wherever they are affected. The Equator Principles must be revised so that the same standards are applied in all countries if they are to support this goal.



PHOTOS: MARIELLE SUMERGIDO ; TOBEN DILWORTH / RAN

CONCLUSION

The grades in this report card show similar patterns as last year's: many European and U.S. banks have made progress putting in place policies to wean themselves off of coal mining, while banks around the world are failing to adopt policies around extreme oil and gas. Moreover, coal power remains a sticking point — while some banks have policies addressing coal power plant financing, their indirect financing for coal power at top companies is on an upward trend. This suggests that policies focused on project finance miss where the real activity is happening — through corporate finance.

After the DAPL fight, there is ever more attention focused on the finance that greases the wheels for human rights abuses and extreme fossil fuel extraction and infrastructure. In the first full year since the Paris Agreement was signed, big banks have lowered their financing of extreme fossil fuels. In a carbon-constrained world, there is no room for backsliding — big banks must continue, more rapidly, to stop using finance to turn up the planet's thermostat.





APPENDIX 1: FULL GRADING CRITERIA



- A **Extreme oil exclusion and public policy leadership:** Prohibits all financing²⁵⁵ for tar sands, Arctic oil, and ultra-deepwater oil at both the company and project level and has made climate change mitigation a public policy advocacy priority
- A- Extreme oil exclusion: Prohibits all financing for tar sands, Arctic oil, and ultra-deepwater oil at both the company and project level
- **B+** Extreme oil phase-out commitment with reporting: Commits to phase out financing for all companies with current or planned tar sands, Arctic oil, and ultra-deepwater oil operations, with public reporting on implementation
- **B** Partial extreme oil phase-out commitment: Commits to phase out financing for companies with current or planned operations involving either tar sands, Arctic oil, or ultradeepwater oil operations, but not all three categories
- B- Extreme oil reduction commitment: Commits to reduce financing for companies with current or planned operations involving either tar sands, Arctic oil, or ultra-deepwater oil operations, but not all three categories
- C+ Extreme oil project-specific financing exclusion: Prohibits financing for all projects involving tar sands, Arctic oil, and ultra-deepwater oil
- **C Partial extreme oil project-specific financing exclusion:** Prohibits financing for projects involving tar sands, Arctic oil, or ultra-deepwater oil, but not all three categories
- C- Extreme oil project-specific phase-out: Commits to phase out financing for projects involving tar sands, Arctic oil, or ultra-deepwater oil
- D+ Extreme oil due diligence commitment: Has an enhanced due diligence process for transactions related to tar sands, Arctic oil, and ultra-deepwater oil operations with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- D Partial due diligence commitment: Has an enhanced due diligence process for transactions related to either tar sands, Arctic oil, or ultra-deepwater oil operations (with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria), but not for all three categories
- D- General due diligence commitment: Has a general environmental and social due diligence process for corporate financing transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- **F** No policy or no publicly disclosed due diligence criteria



- A **Coal mining exclusion and public policy leadership:** Prohibits all financing for all coal producers ²⁵⁶ and coal mines <u>and</u> has made climate change mitigation a public policy advocacy priority
- A- Coal mining exclusion: Prohibits all financing for all coal producers and coal mines
- **B+ Coal mining phase-out commitment with reporting:** Commits to phase out all financing for coal producers with a clear timeline and public reporting on implementation, *and* prohibits financing for new coal mines
- B Partial commitment to reduce financing for coal mining with reporting: Commits to reduce one or more types of financing (e.g. lending or underwriting) for and/or exclude some coal producers, with public reporting on implementation <u>and</u> prohibits financing for new coal mines
- B- Partial commitment to reduce financing for coal mining without reporting: Commits to reduce one or more types of financing (e.g. lending or underwriting) for and/or exclude some coal producers (at a minimum, for all companies that derive the majority of their revenue from coal mining)
- C+ MTR exclusion or prohibition on financing for new coal mines: Prohibits all financing for all producers of MTR coal <u>or</u> prohibits financing for new coal mines
- C MTR phase-out with reporting: Commits to phase out all financing for all producers of MTR coal and reports on implementation
- C- Partial prohibition of coal mine financing, or MTR phase-out without reporting: Commits to phase out all financing for producers of MTR coal, or sets a minimum efficiency threshold for new coal mine financing (e.g. lending or underwriting) for some, but not all MTR producers, <u>or</u> commits to partially prohibit new coal mine financing.
- D Coal mining due diligence commitment: Has an enhanced due diligence process for coal mining transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- D- General due diligence commitment: Has a general environmental and social due diligence process for corporate financing transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- F No policy or no publicly disclosed due diligence criteria

Full explanations for all bank grades are available online at <u>RAN.org/bankingonclimatechange</u>.



- A **Coal power exclusion and public policy leadership:** Prohibits all financing for new coal plants or coal power producers ²⁵⁷ <u>and</u> has made climate change mitigation a public policy advocacy priority
- A- Coal power exclusion: Prohibits all financing for new coal plants or coal power producers
- **B+ Coal power sector phase-out commitment with reporting:** Commits to phase out all financing for coal power producers with clear timeline and public reporting on implementation <u>and</u> prohibits financing for new coal plants
- **B** Partial commitment to reduce financing for coal power sector with reporting: Commits to reduce one or more forms of financing (e.g. lending or underwriting) for coal power producers, and/or commits to exclude some coal power producers with public reporting on implementation <u>and</u> in addition to the company-level commitment, prohibits financing for new coal plants
- B- Partial commitment to reduce financing for coal power sector without reporting: Commits to reduce one or more forms of financing (e.g. lending or underwriting) for coal power producers, and/or commits to exclude some coal power producers
- C+ Global individual coal power plant financing exclusion: Prohibits financing for all new coal power plants, globally
- **C Partial individual coal power plant financing exclusion:** Prohibits financing for all new coal power plants in some geographic regions, but not others
- C- Coal plant efficiency threshold: Sets a minimum efficiency or technology threshold for new power plant financing
- **D** Electric power due diligence commitment: Has an enhanced due diligence process for electric power sector transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- D- General due diligence commitment: Has a general environmental and social due diligence process for corporate financing transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- **F** No policy or no publicly disclosed due diligence criteria



- A LNG export infrastructure exclusion and public policy leadership: Prohibits financing for LNG export terminal construction or for owners of current or planned LNG export terminals and has made climate change mitigation a public policy advocacy priority
- A- LNG export infrastructure exclusion: Prohibits financing for LNG export terminal construction or for operators of current or planned LNG export operations
- B+ LNG export infrastructure phase-out commitment with reporting: Commits to phase out financing for all companies with current or planned LNG export operations, with public reporting on implementation
- **B LNG export infrastructure reduction commitment with reporting:** Commits to reduce financing for all companies with current or planned LNG export operations, with public reporting on implementation
- **B- LNG export infrastructure reduction commitment without reporting:** Commits to reduce financing for all companies with current or planned LNG export operations
- **C+ LNG export infrastructure project-specific financing exclusion:** Prohibits financing for the construction or expansion of LNG export terminals
- C- LNG export infrastructure project-specific financing phase-out: Commits to phase out financing for the construction or expansion of LNG export terminals
- **D LNG due diligence commitment:** Has an enhanced due diligence process for LNG exportrelated financing transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- D- General due diligence commitment: Has a general environmental and social due diligence process for corporate financing transactions, with publicly disclosed due diligence criteria
- F No policy or no publicly disclosed due diligence criteria

TOP TAR SANDS COMPANIES - BY RESERVES

RANK	COMPANY	RESERVES (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)	RANK	COMPANY	COMPANY (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)
1	SUNCOR ENERGY	10,935.35	17	MARATHON OIL	1,232.01
2	CANADIAN NATURAL RESOURCES (CNRL)	6,867.53	18	DEVON ENERGY	1,206.83
3	CENOVUS ENERGY	5,613.97	19	HUSKY ENERGY	1,110.44
4	CONOCOPHILLIPS	5,520.38	20	CHEVRON	1,088.93
5	EXXONMOBIL	4,844.35	21	PTTEP	1,020.41
6	SHELL	3,670.18	22	VALUE CREATION	648.54
7	PETROCHINA	3,225.71	23	BLACK PEARL RESOURCES	636.55
8	ATHABASCA OIL CORPORATION	3,162.50	24	PARAMOUNT RESOURCES	604.65
9	MEG ENERGY	2,973.10	25	TECK RESOURCES LIMITED	599.10
10	OSUM	2,776.40	26	CONNACHER OIL AND GAS	556.63
11	TOTAL	2,575.16	27	SOUTHERN PACIFIC RESOURCE	505.52
12	LARICINA ENERGY	2,293.82	28	PENGROWTH ENERGY CORPORATION	297.47
13	SUNSHINE OILSANDS	2,048.86	29	GRIZZLY OIL SANDS	284.86
14	IMPERIAL OIL	1,694.29	30	KNOC	259.41
15	CNOOC	1,655.91	31	JAPEX	258.13
16	BP	1,271.27	32	JX NIPPON OIL AND GAS	207.54

TOP ARCTIC OIL COMPANIES - BY RESERVES

RANK	COMPANY	RESERVES (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)	RANK	COMPANY	COMPANY (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)
1	GAZPROM	3,954.45	11	ENGIE	233.06
2	STATOIL	2,272.47	12	AKER BP	225.78
3	EXXONMOBIL	713.22	13	CONOCOPHILLIPS	208.11
4	SUNCOR ENERGY	590.80	14	IDEMITSU	205.16
5	CHEVRON	525.82	15	CAELUS ENERGY	194.71
6	ENI	486.44	16	OMV	175.12
7	HUSKY ENERGY	430.07	17	ВР	157.21
8	LUNDIN PETROLEUM	421.76	18	WINTERSHALL	117.96
9	TOTAL	340.30	19	HILCORP ENERGY	100.76
10	DEA (LETTERONE)	260.97			

TOP ULTRA-DEEP OIL COMPANIES - BY RESERVES

RANK	COMPANY	RESERVES (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)	RANK	COMPANY	COMPANY (IN MILLIONS OF BARRELS)
1	PETROBRAS	20,500.62	14	PETROCHINA	1,448.10
2	SHELL	7,914.64	15	BHP BILLITON	1,126.01
3	BP	5,860.92	16	REPSOL	997.19
4	EXXONMOBIL	5,106.62	17	OPHIR ENERGY	844.85
5	TOTAL	4,300.19	18	KOSMOS ENERGY	763.20
6	STATOIL	3,739.90	19	ONGC	759.57
7	ENI	3,113.87	20	COBALT INTERNATIONAL ENERGY	750.96
8	ANADARKO	2,445.57	21	KOREA GAS	724.11
9	CNOOC	2,285.43	22	MITSUI	677.70
10	NOBLE ENERGY	2,185.27	23	SINOPEC	666.43
11	DELEK GROUP	2,174.57	24	CNPC	665.00
12	GALP ENERGIA SA	2,034.99	25	HESS	664.25
13	CHEVRON	1,543.12	26	RATIO OIL EXPLORATION	546.71

Data from Rystad Energy AS, with reserves data as of the end of 2016. COMPILED BY: OIL CHANGE INTERNATIONAL

TOP COAL MINING COMPANIES - BY PRODUCTION

RANK	COMPANY	COUNTRY F	NNUAL COAL PRODUCTION NILLION METRIC TONS)	RANK	COMPANY	COUNTRY	ANNUAL COAL PRODUCTION (MILLION METRIC TONS)
1	COAL INDIA	INDIA	538.8	21	YANGQUAN COAL INDUSTRY GROUP	INDONESIA	77.0
2	SHENHUA GROUP	CHINA	433.3	22	SHANXI LU'AN MINING GROUP	AUSTRALIA	74.3
3	DATONG COAL MINING GROUP	CHINA	171.6	23	STATE POWER INVESTMENT CORPORATION	CHINA	73.7
4	CHINA NATIONAL COAL GROUP (CHINACOAL)	CHINA	167.0	24	SHANXI JINCHENG ANTHRACITE MINING GROUP CO.,LTD.	CHINA	70.4
5	PEABODY ENERGY	UNITED STATES	159.3	25	JINNENG GROUP	CHINA	70.4
6	SHANDONG ENERGY	CHINA	133.7	26	HUAINAN MINING INDUSTRY GROUP	CHINA	70.0
7	SHAANXI COAL AND CHEMICAL INDUSTRY	CHINA	126.0	27	SINGARENI COLLIERIES COMPANY	CHINA	61.3
8	GLENCORE COAL	UNITED	124.9	28	MURRAY ENERGY	CHINA	59.0
9	UNITED TRACTORS	KINGDOM	109.2	29	CHINA GUODIAN	INDIA	58.7
10	YANKUANG GROUP	INDONESIA	109.0	30	CLOUD PEAK ENERGY	UNITED STATES	53.0
11	SUEK	CHINA	105.4	31	ADARO ENERGY	CHINA	52.6
12	SHANXI COKING COAL GROUP	RUSSIA	105.0	32	EN+ GROUP	UNITED STATES	50.6
13	JIZHONG ENERGY	CHINA	101.8	33	HEILONGJIANG LONGMAY MINING HOLDING GROUP	INDONESIA	47.9
14	HENAN ENERGY AND CHEMICAL INDUSTRY GROUP	CHINA	101.6	34	POLSKA GRUPA ENERGETYCZNA (PGE)	RUSSIA	47.7
15	ANGLOAMERICAN	CHINA	94.8	35	WESTMORELAND COAL COMPANY	CHINA	47.5
16	ARCH COAL	UNITED	93.3	36	UK KUZBASSRAZREZUGOL OAO (KRU)	POLAND	44.3
17	KAILUAN GROUP	KINGDOM	91.7	37	PUBLIC POWER CORPORATION	UNITED STATES	43.8
18	RWE	UNITED STATES	90.5	38	HUADIAN COAL INDUSTRY GROUP	RUSSIA	43.5
19	BUMI RESOURCES	CHINA	86.5	39	INNER MONGOLIA YITAI COAL COMPANY	GREECE	39.3
20	BHP BILLITON	GERMANY	77.0	40	NATURAL RESOURCE PARTNERS	CHINA	27.4

APPENDIX 2: (CONTINUED)

TOP REGIONAL COAL POWER PRODUCERS - BY MEGAWATTS (MW) COAL CAPACITY

AMERICAS		EUROPE, MIDDLE EAST, AFRICA	
COMPANY	MW OF OPERATING COAL CAPACITY	COMPANY	MW OF OPERATING COAL CAPACITY
SOUTHERN COMPANY	19,141	ESKOM	38,548
DUKE ENERGY	17,958	RWE	20,163
AMERICAN ELECTRIC POWER (AEP)	14,318	ENEL	16,103
NRG ENERGY	13,184	POLSKA GRUPA ENERGETYCZNA (PGE)	9,724
PPL CORPORATION	11,682	UNIPER	9,132
TENNESSEE VALLEY AUTHORITY	10,285	ENERGETICKÝ A PRUMYSLOVÝ HOLDING, A.S. (EPH)	8,203
BERKSHIRE HATHAWAY ENERGY	9,480	ENGIE	7,645
FIRSTENERGY	9,249	EZ GROUP	6,462
AES CORPORATION	9,056	STEAG	5,437
XCEL ENERGY	8,487	TAURON POLSKA ENERGIA	4,922

ASIA AND OCEANIA	
COMPANY	MW OF OPERATING COAL CAPACITY
CHINA HUANENG GROUP	117,873
CHINA GUODIAN CORPORATION	100,029
CHINA DATANG CORPORATION	90,728
CHINA HUADIAN CORPORATION	84,790
STATE POWER INVESTMENT CORPORATION	64,440
NTPC	44,004
CHINA RESOURCES POWER	29,746
KOREA ELECTRIC POWER CORPORATION (KEPCO)	27,327
GUANGDONG YUDEAN GROUP	24,141
ZHEJIANG PROVINCIAL ENERGY GROUP	23,010

TOP LNG EXPORT COMPANIES - BY ATTRIBUTABLE CAPACITY

RANK	COMPANY	ATTRIBUTABLE BILLION CUBIC FEET PER DAY OF PROPOSED OR EXISTING NORTH AMERICAN LNG EXPORT	RANK	COMPANY	ATTRIBUTABLE BILLION CUBIC FEET PER DAY OF PROPOSED OR EXISTING NORTH AMERICAN LNG EXPORT
1	CHENIERE ENERGY	7.74	15	SASAC OF THE STATE COUNCIL	2.79
2	EXXONMOBIL	5.61	16	SHELL	2.75
3	VENTURE GLOBAL LNG	4.21	17	PETROLIAM NASIONAL BHD	2.74
4	CANADA STEWART ENERGY GROUP LTD	4.04	18	ENERGY TRANSFER	2.20
5	TELLURIAN INVESTMENTS	4.00	19	HIRANANDANI DEVELOPERS PVT LTD	2.07
6	WOODSIDE PETROLEUM LTD	3.86	20	VERESEN	2.00
7	STEELHEAD LNG CORP	3.77	21	NEW TIMES ENERGY LTD	1.84
8	ORCA LNG LTD	3.68	22	G2 LNG LLC	1.84
9	SEMPRA ENERGY	3.62	23	FAIRWOOD PENINSULA ENERGY CORPORATION	1.80
10	NEXTDECADE LLC	3.60	24	SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA TELEPHONE COMPANY	1.60
11	FREEPORT-MCMORAN INC	3.22	25	EOS	1.60
12	KITSAULT ENERGY LTD	3.11	26	BARCA	1.60
13	ROCKYVIEW RESOURCES INC	3.02	27	LIQUEFIED NATURAL GAS LTD	1.58
14	FREEPORT LNG DEVELOPMENT LP	2.86			

Data as of March 2017, based on applications to the U.S. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission,

U.S. Department of Energy, Canadian National Energy Board, and media reports.

COMPILED BY: RAINFOREST ACTION NETWORK

APPENDIX 3: CALCULATION OF SEGMENT ADJUSTERS

Profundo assessed the segment proportion for selected companies with regards to their operations in extreme oil, coal mining and power, and LNG export. This research used data primarily from Rystad Energy, company annual reports and other publications, and IJGlobal.

Extreme Oil

Segment adjusters for tar sands, ultra-deepwater drilling, and/or Arctic drilling were calculated based on total reserves the company owns in each of the oil categories, as a percentage of the group's total reserves, as reported by Rystad Energy. Group-level segment adjusters were applied to both parent companies and subsidiaries that were found to have activities in the associated extreme oil category: tar sands, ultra-deepwater drilling, and/or Arctic drilling. For subsidiaries for which no link could be found related to the relevant extreme oil categories, 0 percent was applied. In the case where a company is involved in sectors besides oil and gas, the reserves data percentage was applied to the group's oil and gas segment as a percentage of total assets.

Coal Mining

Segment adjusters for coal mining were primarily calculated based on a company's total coal assets, as a percentage of the company's total assets, especially in the case of companies that are only involved in mining or have a segment dedicated to coal mining and production. Where coal assets could not be determined, the adjuster was calculated based on the company's revenue from coal as a percentage of total revenue. When no specific assets or revenues could be determined, an estimation was made based on coal operations out of the total number of various operations. For example, if the company has eight subsidiaries in different sectors, of which six are coal mining subsidiaries, a percentage of 75 percent was applied. In the same case where no assets or revenues could be found, but the company seemed clearly only or primarily involved in coal mining, with no specific indicator for other activities, 100 percent was applied. If a subsidiary was found to not be involved in coal mining, 0 percent was applied.

Go to <u>RAN.org/bankingonclimatechange</u> to download the full report, a document explaining the rationale behind each bank policy grade, and a list of LNG export projects in North America.

Coal Power

Segment adjusters for coal power were calculated as coal-fired power capacity as a percentage of the company's total power capacity, based on the concept that generation capacity is most parallel to calculations of a company's adjuster by assets. In the case where a company was involved in activities other than energy generation and distribution, the coal-fired capacity percentage was applied to the electricity generation or power segment of the company as a percentage of total assets. If a subsidiary was found not to be involved in power generation, or not to have any coal-fired power capacity, 0 percent was applied. For subsidiaries that are only involved in transmission of electricity but are part of a group that includes coal generation capacity, the parent company adjuster was applied. If no adjusters could be found for coal capacity or coal power assets, revenues from coal power generation were used as a percentage of total revenues. When no coal power capacity, assets, or revenues could be identified, the segment adjuster was calculated based on thermal capacity or assets, as a percentage of total capacity or assets.

LNG Export

Company segments of LNG export were calculated based on the notion that activities related to LNG are midstream activities that are primarily related to export, including LNG processing. For this reason, segments attributed to LNG export companies included all LNG-related activities at the midstream level. This excludes natural gas production and regasification, which form part of LNG supply chains but includes other parts of the natural gas sector that are unrelated to LNG. The methodology used to calculate LNG segments was primarily based on segment assets, when specific LNG or LNG export segments were reported by the companies themselves. In the case where total LNG assets could be estimated from subsidiaries whose assets in LNG could be identified, these were calculated as a percentage of the group company's total assets. If this was not possible, total capital expenditure of LNG projects was estimated based on data from IJGlobal, a project finance and infrastructure database, and calculated as a percentage of the company's total assets.²⁵⁸ If no activities could be found in LNG for subsidiaries, 0 percent was applied for the subsidiary. Where no data could be found for 2016 or 2014, the adjuster for 2015 was applied.

ENDNOTES

- 1. All dollar amounts throughout this report are in USD unless otherwise noted. Profundo calculated the segment adjusters that weight financial transactions by their involvement in the given subsector.
- According to The Sky's Limit (see endnote #7), expansion of fossil fuel infrastructure and extraction will overshoot the goals set in the Paris Agreement.
- Jocelyn Timperley, "Seven Things That Need to Happen to Keep Global Temperature Rise Below 2C," Carbon Brief, 21 March 2017.
- See, for instance: Brian Kennedy, "<u>Two-thirds of Americans Give Priority to Developing Alternative Energy Over Fossil Fuels</u>," Pew Research Center, 23 January 2017.
- 5. Tom Randall, "World Energy Hits a Turning Point: Solar That's Cheaper Than Wind," Bloomberg, 14 December 2016.
- 6. Georgia Brown, "British Power Generation Achieves First Ever Coal-Free Day," The Guardian, 21 April 2017.
- Greg Muttitt et al., "The Sky's Limit: Why the Paris Climate Goals Require a Managed Decline of Fossil Fuel Production," Oil Change International, September 2016.
- Johan Rockström et al., "<u>A Roadmap for Rapid Decarbonization</u>," Science Magazine, Vol. 355, Issue 6331, 24 March 2017, pp. 1269-1271; Brad Plumer, "<u>Scientists Made a Detailed "Roadmap" for Meeting the Paris Climate Goals. It's Eye-Opening</u>," Vox, 24 March 2017.
- Greg Muttit et al., "The Sky's Limit: Why the Paris Climate Goals Require a Managed Decline of Fossil Fuel Production," Oil Change International, September 2016, p. 7; "Carbon Supply Cost Curves: Evaluating Financial Risk to Gas Capital Expenditures," Carbon Tracker Initiative, July 2015; "Carbon Supply Cost Curves: Evaluating Financial Risk to Oil Capital Expenditures," Carbon Tracker Initiative, May 2014.
- "Implementing the Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures," Task Force on Climate-Related Disclosures, Financial Stability Board, 14 December 2016, p. 20.
- 11. "Who's Joined," Paris Pledge for Action, 2015; Carla Herreria, "Exxon Mobil Urged White House To Stick With Paris Climate Agreement," Huffington Post, 30 March 2017.
- 12. "Donald Trump Opts for Isolation in Exit From Paris Accord," The Financial Times, 2 June 2017.
- <u>"Shorting the Climate: Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2016</u>," Rainforest Action Network, BankTrack, Sierra Club, and Oil Change International, 14 June 2016.
- 14. These reports from the Carbon Tracker Initiative (CTI) analyze the anticipated costs of future fossil fuel projects and assess their associated stranded asset risk based on the reasoning that high-cost reserves are the most likely to be unprofitable to extract under a low fossil fuel demand/2°C climate stabilization scenario. Although the subsectors and project types highlighted in this report card tend to have the highest costs and stranded asset risk, costs vary from project to project, and CTI's reports do not purport to categorically delineate between industry subsectors that are or are not compatible with a particular climate stabilization threshold. However, because these subsectors have the highest level of stranded asset risk, in general, and also pose severe risks to communities and ecosystems, we have again included them in this year's report card. "Carbon Supply. Cost Curves: Evaluating Financial Risk to Gas Capital Expenditures," Carbon Tracker Initiative, May 2014.
- 15. See report reviewing public finance to fossil fuels to be released in June 2017 by Oil Change International, Friends of the Earth U.S., Sierra Club, and WWF. Royal Bank of Scotland and the four Chinese banks are majority owned by governments but are included because of the degree to which they function as commercial banks.
- 16. Data from Rystad Energy AS, compiled by Oil Change International.
- 17. Oil companies that are majority-owned by governments have not been included in this analysis, so as to focus the analysis on companies that are primarily shareholder-owned.
- 18. Data compiled by urgewald e.V.
- 19. Data compiled by urgewald e.V.
- Data compiled by Rainforest Action Network. Sources: "LNG," U.S. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, 5 January 2017; "Summary of LNG Export Applications of the Lower 48 States," U.S. Department of Energy, 1 February 2017; "Export and Import Licence Applications," Canada National Energy Board, 14 February 2017; "E.C. LNG Projects," Province of British Columbia, 1 February 2017; "Nova Scotia's LNG Opportunity," Province of Nova Scotia, 1 February 2017.
- 21. Financial research was done using the terminal's league table function, which aggregates "creditable" transactions and assigns each bank participant a credit of the deal based on their role, according to the Bloomberg L.P. League Table Standards and Guidelines.

- 22. Bank feedback on particular transactions was also taken into account if provided.
- <u>"Shorting the Climate: Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2016</u>," Rainforest Action Network, BankTrack, Sierra Club, and Oil Change International, 14 June 2016, pp. 43–45; Ryan Brightwell, "<u>Banking with Principles? Benchmarking Banks Against the UN</u> <u>Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights</u>," Second Edition, BankTrack, June 2016.
- 24. "Climate on the Line: Why New Tar Sands Pipelines Are Incompatible With the Paris Goals," Oil Change International, January 2017.
- Natalie Obiko Pearson, Josh Wingrove, and Robert Tuttle, "<u>Trudeau Approves Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain Pipeline</u>," Bloomberg, 29 November 2016.
- 26. "Enbridge Line 3 Fact Sheet," Honor the Earth.
- 27. "Treaty Alliance Against Tar Sands Expansion."
- "First Nations Across Canada Launch Campaign Against TD Bank's Role in Financing the Kinder Morgan Pipeline," Treaty Alliance Against Tar Sands Expansion, 10 March 2017.
- 29. Marc-Andre Cossette, "Gregor Robertson Warns of Trans Mountain Protests 'Like You've Never Seen Before," CBC News, 19 November 2016.
- 30. Benjamin Israel, "Measuring Oilsands Carbon Emissions Intensity," The Pembina Institute, August 2016.
- 31. Hannah McKinnon, Greg Muttitt, and Lorne Stockman, "Lockdown: The End of Growth in the Tar Sands," Oil Change international, October 2015.
- National contributions under the Paris Agreement leaves the world with a 90 percent chance of exceeding 2°C. "Effect of Current Pledges and Policies on Global Temperature," Climate Action Tracker, November 2016.
- 33. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 34. Bloomberg Professional Services; Will Ashworth, "Don't Be Kinder Morgan Inc.'s Patsy," The Motley Fool, 25 May 2017.
- 35. Phil McKenna, "With Some Tar Sands Oil Selling at a Loss, Why Is Production Still Rising?," InsideClimate News, 23 February 2016.
- Clifford Krauss, "Exxon Concedes It May Need to Declare Lower Value for Oil in Ground," The New York Times, 28 October 2016; Nicholas Kusnetz, "Exxon Relents, Wipes Oil Sands Reserves From Its Books," InsideClimate News, 23 February 2017.
- 37. Chester Dawson, "Statoil Exits Production in Canadian Oil Sands," The Wall Street Journal, 14 December 2016.
- 38. Ed Crooks, "Shell Takes \$2bn Charge on Canada Oil Sands Project," The Financial Times, 27 October 2015.
- 39. Robert Tuttle, "State Oil Companies Stay In Oil Sands as Conoco, Shell Exit," Bloomberg, 31 March 2017.
- 40. Nicholas Kusnetz, "Exodus From Canada's Oil Sands Continues as Energy Giants Shed Assets," InsideClimate News, 14 April 2017.
- 41. Pilita Clark, "Church of England Blacklists Coal and Tar Sands Investments," Financial Times, 30 April 2015.
- 42. Larry Gordon, "UC Sells Off Coal and Oil Sands Investments," Los Angeles Times, 10 September 2015.
- 43. "Keystone XL Pipeline," TransCanada, September 2013.
- 44. Lorne Stockman and Anthony Swift, "<u>Fact Checking on Keystone XL and Exports</u>," Oil Change International and Natural Resources Defense Council, 20 November 2014.
- 45. "When We Fight We Win: A Timeline to Victory on the KXL Pipeline," Rainforest Action Network, November 2015.
- 46. Elizabeth McGowan, "<u>NASA's Hansen Explains Decision to Join Keystone Pipeline Protests</u>," InsideClimate News, 29 August 2011.
- 47. Rachel Peterson, Nigel Sizer, and Peter Lee, "<u>Tar Sands Threaten World's Largest Boreal Forest</u>," World Resources Institute, 15 July 2014.
- Coral Davenport, "<u>Citing Climate Change, Obama Rejects Construction of Keystone XL Oil Pipeline</u>," The New York Times, 6 November 2015.
- 49. Jeff Mason and Ethan Lou, "Trump Greenlights Keystone XL Pipeline, But Obstacles Loom," Reuters, 25 March 2017.
- 50. Native News Online Staff, "<u>Rosebud Sioux Tribe: House Vote in Favor of the Keystone XL Pipeline an Act of War</u>," Native News Online, 16 November 2014.

- Assembly of First Nations, "<u>AFN National Chief Perry Bellegarde on U.S. Approval of the Keystone XL Pipeline</u>," CNW, 24 March 2017.
- 52. USD. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 53. Daniel Beekman, "Seattle City Council Votes to Avoid Banking with Keystone XL Backers," The Seattle Times, 3 April 2017.
- 54. "Trans Mountain Expansion Project," Kinder Morgan, accessed 22 May 2017.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. "Releases Reported by Trans Mountain 1961 February 2017," Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain, 1 April 2017.
- 57. "Trans Mountain Expansion Project," Kinder Morgan, accessed 22 May 2017.
- 58. "Trans Mountain Pipeline System," Kinder Morgan, accessed 22 May 2017.
- "Oil Sands Projects," Oil Sands Operations, Alberta Energy, September 2015; Alan Taylor, "<u>The Alberta Tar Sands</u>," The Atlantic, 25 September 2014
- 60. "Maps," Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain, accessed 22 May 2017.
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Most of British Columbia is unceded land without treaties. "Indian Land," First Nations Land Rights and Environmentalism in British Columbia, accessed June 2017.
- 63. "Marine Plans," Kinder Morgan's Trans Mountain, accessed 22 May 2017.
- 64. "Treaty Alliance Against Tar Sands Expansion."
- 65. Geordon Omand, "<u>Trans Mountain Pipeline Project Facing New Legal Challenges from First Nations</u>," The Canadian Press, Global News, 17 January 2017.
- Lynda V. Mapes, "<u>It's Standing Rock North': Trans Mountain Pipeline in Canada Stirs Strong Opposition</u>," The Seattle Times, 26 November 2016.
- 67. Diptendu Lahiri and Ethan Lou, "<u>Irans Mountain Investment Contingent on Canada IPO: Kinder Morgan</u>," Reuters, 26 May 2017.
- 68. "Final Long Form Prospectus English," Kinder Morgan Canada Limited, 25 May 2017, p. ii
- 69. Ibid, p. 101.
- 70. Martin O'Sullivan, "Kinder Morgan Says Trans Mountain Project Depends On IPO," Law 360, 26 May 2017.
- 71. "We Are Coast Protectors," Union of British Columbia Indian Chiefs, accessed June 2017.
- Matthew Manning, "<u>Offshore Oil Production in Deepwater and Ultra-deepwater is Increasing</u>," U.S. Energy Information Administration, 28 October 2016; Daniel Gallas, "<u>Petrobras's Oil Bonanza: Blessing or Curse</u>?" BBC News, 22 April 2015.
- 73. <u>"On Scene Coordinator Report Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill, Submitted to the National Response Team,</u>" U.S. Coast Guard, September 2011.
- 74. Coral Davenport, "Trump Orders Easing Safety Rules Implemented After Gulf Oil Spill," New York Times, 27 April 2017.
- 75. Mike Gaworecki, "Protected Species in Gulf of Mexico Could Take Decades to Recover From Deepwater Horizon Oll Spill," Mongabay, 8 May 2017.
- Christine Ottery, "Oil Price Drop Increases Risk of Offshore Oil Drilling Disasters, Expert Says," Energy Desk, Greenpeace, 23 March 2015.
- 77. "Carbon Supply Cost Curves: Evaluating Financial Risk to Oil Capital Expenditures," Carbon Tracker Initiative, May 2014, p. 14.
- 78. Gemma Acton, "There's Almost Zero Rationale for Arctic Oil Exploration, Says Goldman Sachs Analyst," CNBC, 23 March 2017.
- 79. Jennifer A. Dlouhy, "Big Oil Abandons \$2.5 Billion in U.S. Arctic Drilling Rights," Bloomberg, 9 May 2016.
- 80. Terry Macalister, "Shell Abandons Alaska Arctic Drilling," The Guardian, 28 September 2015.
- 81. Mikael Holter, "<u>What Oil Crisis? Arctic Drilling Off Norway Set for Record</u>," Bloomberg, 14 February 2017.
- 82. "United States-Canada Joint Arctic Leaders' Statement," The White House Office of the Press Secretary, 20 December 2016.

- 83. Bryan Walsh, "Arctic Sea Ice Vanishes and the Oil Rigs Move In," Time, 11 September 2012.
- 84. Erin Ailworth, "Donald Trump Signs Executive Order Easing Offshore-Drilling Regulations," The Wall Street Journal, 28 April 2017.
- 85. For more information and citations: Greg Muttitt "Forecasting Failure: Why investors should treat oil company energy forecasts with caution," Oil Change International, March 2017.
- Alexander C. Kaufman, "<u>A Coal Museum In Kentucky Went Solar This Month. The Backstory Is Even Better</u>," Huffington Post, 20 April 2017.
- 87. Marianne Lavelle, "<u>Climate Change Treated as Afterthought in Second Presidential Debate</u>," InsideClimate News, 10 October 2016.
- Dana Varinsky, "Nearly Half of US Coal is Produced by Companies That Have Declared Bankruptcy and Trump Won't Fix That," Business Insider, 9 December 2016.
- 89. "World Energy Outlook 2016: Executive Summary," International Energy Agency, November 2016, p. 7.
- 90. Coral Davenport, "Planned Rollback of Climate Rules Unlikely to Achieve All Trump's Goals," New York Times, 27 March 2017.
- 91. Lauri Myllyvirta and Marina Lou, "No. a Global Coal Comeback Isn't Happening," Greenpeace EnergyDesk, 24 August 2016.
- Tim Buckley and Simon Nicholas, "2016: Year in Review. Three Trends Highlighting the Global Energy Market Transformation," Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, November 2016.
- 93. Reggie Le, "China's 13th Five-Year Plan for Coal Industry Aims for More Industry Consolidation," Platts, 3 January 2017.
- 94. Michael Forsythe, "China Aims to Spend at Least \$360 billion on Renewable Energy by 2020," New York Times, 5 January 2017.
- 95. Edward Wong, "Coal Burning Causes the Most Air Pollution Deaths in China, Study Finds," The New York Times, 17 August 2016.
- 96. Bob Burton and Ashish Fernandes, "India's Coal Plans Go Awry," Greenpeace EnergyDesk, 31 August 2016.
- 97. Clyde Russell, "Coal Exporters Should Fret as China, India Become Policy-Driven Markets," Reuters, 17 May 2017.
- 98. "<u>Who's Out of Galilee Coal Export Projects?</u>," Market Forces.
- Joshua Robertson, "Big Four Banks Distance Themselves from Adani Coalmine as Westpac Rules Out Loan," The Guardian, 27 April 2017; "Who's Out of Galilee Coal Export Projects?," Market Forces.
- Refer to "Bank Moves Out of Coal: A Guide to the Latest New Banking Sector Commitments on Reducing Coal Financing," BankTrack, updated March 2017.
- "Mining and Metals Policy," HSBC, October 2016; "Amended Guidelines for Coal Financing," Deutsche Bank, 31 January 2017; "Summary of Credit Suisse's Sector Policies and Guidelines," Credit Suisse, March 2017, p. 4.
- Refer to "Bank Moves Out of Coal: A Guide to the Latest New Banking Sector Commitments on Reducing Coal Financing," BankTrack, updated March 2017.
- Cecilia Jamasmie, "<u>Deutsche Bank Won't Finance Coal Projects Any Longer</u>," Mining.com, 31 January 2017; "<u>Sector Policy:</u> <u>Mining</u>," Société Générale, October 2016, p. 4.
- 104. Data compiled by urgewald e.V. as part of the forthcoming Global Coal Exit List.
- 105. "ING Group Annual Report 2016," p. 430.
- 106. Christopher Helman, "Peabody Earnings Up, Coal Supercycle Just Beginning," Forbes, 19 July 2011.
- David Nicklaus, "<u>Ex-Peabody Executive Joins Fight Against Company's Reorganization Plan</u>," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 16 January 2017.
- 108. Bank of America was the lead agent on an October 2011 loan package to Peabody for the acquisition of Macarthur Coal Ltd. Source: Bloomberg Professional Services.
- Chris Mooney and Steven Mufson, "<u>How Coal Titan Peabody, the World's Largest, Fell Into Bankruptcy</u>," The Washington Post, 13 April 2016.
- 110. Ibid.
- 111. Tiffany Kary, Tim Loh, and Jim Polson, "Coal Slump Sends Mining Giant Peabody Energy Into Bankruptcy," Bloomberg, 12 April 2016.

- 112. Jim Christie, "Bankrupt Peabody and Pension Plan Reach \$75 Mln Settlement," Reuters, 15 March 2017.
- 113. Tracy Rucinski, "Peabody Secures \$1.5 Billion in Financing to Exit Chapter 11," Reuters, 12 January 2017.
- 114. Peter Morgan, "Coal Mines Are Going Bankrupt: Who Will Clean Them Up?" The Planet Blog, Sierra Club, 30 April 2015.
- Baltz, Tripp, et al, "No Collateral Needed for Cleanup in Some States Despite Mine Bankruptcies," Bloomberg BNA, 30 March 2017.
- 116. Editorial Board, "Judge Must Decide if Peabody's Tilted Bankruptcy Exit Plan is Fair," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 15 March 2017.
- Brian Willis, "<u>Peabody's Deeply Misguided Bankruptcy Reorganization Rejects Reality</u>," Press Release, Sierra Club, 16 March 2017.
- 118. Agnieszka Barteczko, "Poland Adopts Limits on Where Wind Farms Can be Built," Reuters, 23 May 2016.
- 119. "Wind Industry Calls on European Commission to Scrutinise New Polish Wind Law," Wind Europe, 31 May 2016.
- 120. Chris Harris, "Poland, Germany, and Estonia 'Are EU's Worst Power Polluters," Euronews, 11 January 2017.
- 121. Chris Harris, "Coal-rich Poland 'Killing its Wind Power Sector," Euronews, 20 January 2017.
- 122. Agnieszka Barteczko and Barbara Lewis, "Polish Coal-Burning Companies Find Ways to Win Big Bank Backing," Reuters, 26 April 2017.
- 123. Aleksandra Mirowicz, "Pushing Coal at All Costs is a Weak Spot of the New Polish Energy Plan," Sandbag, 22 September 2015.
- 124. Agnieszka Barteczko, "Poland Will Rely on Coal for Next 15 Years: PG Silesia," Reuters, 22 May 2017.
- Kuba Gogolewski, "<u>What ZE PAK?!</u>," Foundation "Development YES Open-pit Mines NO," April 2017, page 5; Lidia Gawlik, "<u>Present State of and Prospects for Hard Coal in Poland</u>," Cornerstone, 18 November 2016.
- Available in Polish only: "Polish EIA Authority's Decision to Reject the EIA Permit for ZEPAK's O cisłowo Mine," Polish EIA Authority of Poznan, 10 March 2017.
- 127. Kuba Gogolewski, "What Ze Pak?", Foundation "Development YES Open Pit Mines NO", April 2017, pp. 10, 30.
- 128. "ZE PAK (Zespół Elektrowni P tnów-Adamów-Konin)," BankTrack, updated 20 March 2017.
- 129. "Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Report for the 9 Months Period Ended 30 September 2016," Zespół Elektrowni P tnów - Adamów - Konin Sa Capital Group, 14 November 2016, p. 41.
- 130. Claudia Ciobanu, "Czechs Angry at Severe Water Loss Caused by Polish Mining," The Ecologist, 28 November 2016.
- 131. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 132. WNP.PL (DC), "Bank ING Woli Finansowa Inwestycje Proekologiczne Ni W glowe," wnp.pl, 21 April 2017.
- 133. "Foundation "Development YES Open Pit Mines NO"."
- 134. Kuba Gogolewski, "What Ze Pak?!", Foundation "Development YES Open Pit Mines NO", April 2017, p. 59.
- 135. All of Citi's 2016 coal mining credit (\$800 million) is for Citi's facilitation of Peabody Energy's bankruptcy package. Tracy Rucinski and Tom Hals, "Leading Global Coal Miner Peabody Files for Bankruptcy," Reuters, 13 April 2016.
- Christine Shearer, Nicole Ghio, Lauri Myllyvirta, Aiqun Yu, and Ted Nace, "Boom and Bust 2017: Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline," CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace, March 2017.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. Ibid
- 139. Arthur Neslen, "The End of Coal: EU Energy Companies Pledge No New Plants from 2020," The Guardian, 5 April 2017.
- 140. Cassandra Sweet, "Despite Trump Move on Climate Change, Utilities' Shift From Coal Is Set to Continue," Wall Street Journal, 28 March 2017.
- 141. Arthur Neslen, "<u>EU Must Shut All Coal Plants by 2030 to Meet Paris Climate Pledges, Study Says</u>," The Guardian, 9 February 2017; Brad Plumer, "<u>Scientists Made a Detailed "Roadmap" for Meeting the Paris Climate Goals. It's Eye-Opening</u>." Vox, 24 March 2017.
- 142. Michael Forsythe, "China Cancels 103 Coal Plants, Mindful of Smog and Wasted Capacity," The New York Times, 18 January 2017.
- 143. Anindita Datta Choudhury, "India's <u>Cheapest Energy Sources are Solar and Wind</u>," Financial Times, April 5 2017; Christine Shearer, Nicole Ghio, Lauri Myllyvirta, Aiqun Yu, Ted Nace, "Boom and Bust 2017: <u>Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline</u>," CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace, March 2017, p. 8.

- 144. "Under the Rug: How Governments and International Institutions are Hiding Billions in Support to the Coal Industry," NRDC, Oil Change International, and WWF, June 2015, p. 12.
- 145. In 2013, several multilateral development banks and national governments started to adopt significant restrictions on international public financing of coal power plants, mainly due to climate concerns. These institutions include: the World Bank Group, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), the European Investment Bank (EIB), and the governments of the United States, the United Kingdom, the Nordic countries, and, to a lesser degree, France. In 2014, the Netherlands and Germany made announcements to limit coal finance, along with further announcements from France. In November 2015, 29 OECD export credit agencies entered into an agreement to restrict financing for coal-fired power plants, which entered into force in January 2017 this was the first formal agreement between a group of countries to restrict public finance for coal.
- 146. HSBC's coal plant efficiency requirement effectively bans new coal fired power development in developed countries, while the other banks listed here prohibit it outright. Refer to "Bank Moves Out of Coal: A Guide to the Latest New Banking Sector Commitments on Reducing Coal Financing," BankTrack, updated March 2017.
- Refer to "Bank Moves Out of Coal: A Guide to the Latest New Banking Sector Commitments on Reducing Coal Financing," BankTrack, updated March 2017.
- 148. As of January 2017. Christine Shearer, Nicole Ghio, Lauri Myllyvirta, Aiqun Yu, and Ted Nace, "Boom and Bust 2017: Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline," CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace, March 2017, p. 3.
- 149. Suzanne Goldenberg, "Plans for Coal-Fired Power in Asia are 'Disaster for Planet' Warns World Bank," The Guardian, 5 May 2016.
- 150. "Vietnamese Power Sector Can Reach 100% Renewable Energy by 2050, According to New Study," WWF press release, 12 May 2016.
- 151. "PR: Vietnam PM Announces Retreat from Coal Power Bold Move Signals Further Decline for Global Coal Industry," Green Innovation and Development Centre, 22 January 2016.
- Christine Shearer, Nicole Ghio, Lauri Myllyvirta, Aiqun Yu, and Ted Nace, "Boom and Bust 2017: Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline," CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace, March 2017, p. 14.
- 153. "Vinh Tan 3 (1980 MW)," Market Forces, 26 April 2017.
- 154. "Vung Ang 2 (1200 MW)," Market Forces, 15 April 2017.
- 155. "Nam Dinh 1 (1200 MW)," Market Forces, 20 April 2017.
- Bob Burton, "<u>What Big Coal's Happy-clappers Missed About Vietnam's Growing Coal Headache</u>," RenewEconomy, 27 April 2015.
- 157. "Vietnam's Marine Protected Area Under Threats From a Coal Plant," 350.org East Asia, 8 March 2017.
- 158. Christine Shearer, Nicole Ghio, Lauri Myllyvirta, Aiqun Yu and Ted Nace, "Boom and Bust 2017: Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline," CoalSwarm, Sierra Club, and Greenpeace, March 2017, p. 6; Sönke Kreft, David Eckstein, and Inga Melchior, "Global Climate Risk Index 2017," Germanwatch, November 2016.
- 159. "Coal Plants by Country (Units)," EndCoal Global Coal Plant Tracker, January 2017.
- 160. Pete Maniego Jr., "A Struggle Between Coal and Renewable Energy in the Philippines," Energy Transition, 11 July 2016.
- 161. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 162. Profundo financial research.
- 163. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- Raymond A. Sebastián, "<u>Church Joins Fight Vs Coal Mining</u>," Official News Service of the Media Office of Catholic Bishops Conference of the Philippines, 5 June 2015.
- 165. Izobelle T. Pulgo, "Protesters Demand Pivot Away From Coal Plants," The Inquirer, 24 October 2016.
- 166. "Batangas Power Station," Sourcewatch, accessed 1 May 2017; "<u>Atimonan Power Station</u>," Sourcewatch, accessed 1 May 2017; "<u>Limay Power Station</u>," Sourcewatch, accessed 1 May 2017.
- 167. Dean Tony La Viña and Lawrence Ang, "The Future of Coal-Fired Power Plants," Rappler, 27 November 2015; Renee Juliene Karunungan, "Coal Power Plants in Bataan Commit Human Rights Violations," Rappler, 5 August 2015.
- 168. "Growing Energy Demand Trips Philippines Biosphere Town," Asia Climate Journal, 9 October 2014.
- 169. Renee Juliene Karunungan, "Coal Power Plants in Bataan Commit Human Rights Violations," Rappler, 5 August 2015.
- 170. "Case History: Gloria Capitan," Front Line Defenders, accessed 1 May 2017.
- 171. Mitchelle L. Palaubsanon, "Break Free Protests Against Coal Plants," The Freeman, 19 March 2017.

- 172. Timothy Puko, "Gas Glut Reverses Lucrative 2016 Trade," The Wall Street Journal, 14 March 2017.
- 173. "A Bridge to Nowhere: The Climate, Human Rights, and Financial Risks of Liquefied Natural Gas Export," Rainforest Action Network, 26 October 2016.
- 174. Brent Jang, "More Than 90 Scientists Dispute LNG Project's Emissions Estimates," The Globe and Mail, 30 May 2016.
- 175. See, for example: "Liquefaction Project Benefits," Freeport LNG, accessed 20 May 2017.
- 176. Scott DiSavino, "After Six Decades, U.S. Set to Turn Natgas Exporter Amid LNG Boom," Reuters, 29 March 2017.
- 177. Michael Lawn, "Natural Gas: U.S. Supply Goes Global," Bloomberg Markets, Volume 26 / Issue 2, April/May 2017, p. 9.
- 178. As of March 2017, according to: "LNG," U.S. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, 5 January 2017; "<u>Summary of LNG Export</u> <u>Applications of the Lower 48 States</u>," U.S. Department of Energy, 1 February 2017; "<u>Export and Import Licence Applications</u>," Canada National Energy Board, 14 February 2017; "<u>B.C. LNG Projects</u>," Province of British Columbia, 1 February 2017; "<u>Nova</u> <u>Scotia's LNG Opportunity</u>," Province of Nova Scotia, 1 February 2017. See <u>www.ran.org/bankingonclimatechange</u> for a list of the terminals.
- 179. "Fourth Quarter and Full Year 2016 Conference Call," Cheniere Energy, Inc., 28 February 2017, slide 20.
- 180. Tim Bradner, "Alaska State Gas Corporation in Kenai LNG Plant Purchase Talks: Official," S&P Global Platts, 25 January 2017.
- Rachel Adams-Heard, "Study Sees Only 6 Survivors Out of List of US, Canadian LNG Projects," SNL Energy, S&P Global Market Intelligence, 12 January 2017.
- 182. Jason Bordoff and Akos Losz, "<u>If You Build It, Will They Come?</u>" The Competitiveness of US LNG in Overseas Markets," Columbia University School of International Public Affairs, Center on Global Energy Policy, November 2016, p. 3.
- 183. Jamie Smyth and David Sheppard, "Australia's LNG Export Controls Alarm Resource Sector," The Financial Times, 2 May 2017.
- 184. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 185. Richard Nemec, "Veresen Revives Jordan Cove LNG Export Project at FERC," 13 February 2017.
- 186. "Fracking and Cove Point," The Dig, Maryland Public Television, 2017.
- 187. Laura Beans, "Public Outcry Intensifies to Stop Cove Point LNG Export Facility," EcoWatch, 18 June 2014.
- "Dominion Cove Point to Begin LNG Exports to India in Jan 2018," Marcellus Drilling News; PTI, "GAL India to Hire Ships on Short Term to Ferry LNG From US," The Economic Times, 11 April 2017.
- 189. We Are Cove Point, "84 Organizations Co-sign Letter to Maryland Governor Hogan for a QRA at Cove Point," 4 August 2016.
- 190. Ibid.
- 191. Earthreports, Inc., Sierra Club, and Chesapeake Climate Action Network, "Joint Brief of Petitioners in Earthreports, Inc., Sierra Club, and Chesapeake Climate Action Network v. FERC," USCA Case #15-1205, Document #1600547, 24 February 2016, pp. 13-14.
- 192. Susan Phillips, "FERC Approves Williams' Atlantic Sunrise Pipeline," StateImpact Pennsylvania, NPR, 3 February 2017.
- 193. Audrea Lim, "The Latest Pipeline Fight is in Republican Amish Country," Fusion, 3 March 2017.
- 194. StateImpact Pennsylvania, "Dimock, PA: 'Ground Zero' In The Fight Over Fracking," accessed 1 May 2017.
- 195. LNG World News, "Cabot to Supply Gas to Dominion Cove Point LNG Terminal," 19 December 2013.
- 196. Oil & Gas 360. "Atlantic Sunrise Pipeline Approved," 6 February 2017.
- 197. Harry Weber, "Price gains prompt Cabot to boost drilling plans," Platts Gas Daily, 27 February 2017. (Accessed via Factiva).
- 198. Don Hopey, "Doctors Call for State Ban on Drilling and Fracking," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 28 October 2016.
- Jon Hurdle, "With Governor's Signature, Maryland Becomes Third State to Ban Fracking," StateImpact Pennsylvania, 4 April 2017.
- 200. This is derived from a comparison of banks financing four loans: Dominion Resources \$5 billion revolving credit facility, "<u>Exhibit</u> <u>10.1 \$5,000,000,000 Second Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Agreement</u>," 10 November 2016; Dominion Midstream's \$300 million term loan in October 2016; "<u>Exhibit 10.2 \$300,000,000 Term Loan Agreement</u>," 28 October 2016; Williams Partners' \$3.5 billion revolving credit facility, "<u>Exhibit 10.1 Execution Version Second Amended & Restated Credit Agreement</u>," 2 February 2015; Cabot Oil & Gas's \$1.8 billion credit facility, "<u>Exhibit 10.1 Execution Version Third Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement</u>," 17 April 2015.
- 201. "Dominion Midstream Partners Closes Initial Public Offering," Dominion Midstream Partners, PR Newswire, 20 October 2014.
- 202. "Dominion Announces Pricing Of Equity Units," Dominion Resources, 26 June 2014.

- Elisaveta P. Petkova et al., "<u>Climate Change and Health on the U.S. Gulf Coast: Public Health Adaptation is Needed to Address</u> <u>Future Risks</u>," International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 11 August 2015.
- "Quick Facts: Brownsville City, Texas," United States Census Bureau, accessed September 232016. Michael B. Sauter, Evan Comen, Samuel Stebbins, and Thomas C. Frohlich, "<u>America's Richest and Poorest Cities</u>," 24/7 Wall St., 8 October 2015.
- 205. Tom Dart, "Environmentalists Urge French Bank Not to Finance Texas Fracking Project," The Guardian, 2 March 2017.
- Texas LNG, "Texas LNG Appoints BNP Paribas as Financial Adviser for Brownsville LNG Project, Progresses FERC Pre-Filing. Process, and Completes over 60% of Front End Engineering & Design for Facility," Nasdaq Globenewswire, 24 August 2015.
- "BNP Paribas Vs. Communities and Climate," Les Amis de la Terre France, Save RGV From LNG, Rainforest Action Network, March 2017.
- Bekah Hinojosa, "<u>Rio Grande Valley Native Lands Under Threat by LNG Companies</u>," Sierra Club Lone Star Chapter, 21 November 2016.
- "Texas LNG Brownsville LLC, Texas LNG Project, Resource Report 4, Cultural Resources, Final," Natural Resource Group, March 2016. Mark Spier, "RE: Texas LNG, Port of Brownsville, TX, Docket No. PF15-14-000, Draft Resource Reports," National Park Service, 5 February 2016.
- Bekah Hinojosa, "<u>Rio Grande Valley Native Lands Under Threat by LNG Companies</u>," Sierra Club Lone Star Chapter, 21 November 2016.
- 211. "NextDecade Engages Societe Generale and Macquarie Capital as Financial Advisors for Rio Grande LNG," Business Wire, 2 May 2017.
- 212. Ibid.
- 213. "NextDecade and SMBC Join Forces on Rio Grande LNG Project", NextDecade LLC, via PRNewswire, 4 August 2015. This press release has been removed from NextDecade LLC's website and replaced with the one cited above.
- 214. Ibid.
- 215. Save RGV from LNG.
- 216. Patrick Michels, "Free Lunch," The Texas Observer, 14 March 2016.
- 217. Patrick Michels, "Once Again, School District Shuts Down Tax Break for Gas Exporter," Texas Observer, 22 September 2016.
- 218. See, for instance: Rebekah Hinojosa, "<u>Commentary: RGV Native Lands Threatened by LNGs</u>," The Monitor, 20 February 2017; Steve Clark, "<u>Island Council Mulls LNG</u>," The Brownsville Herald, 2 September 2015; "<u>Friends of Laguna Atascosa National</u> <u>Wildlife Refuge Liquefied Natural Gas Position Statement</u>," Friends of Laguna Atascosa National Wildlife Refuge.
- 219. "Carbon Supply Cost Curves: Evaluating Financial Risk to Gas Capital Expenditures," Carbon Tracker Initiative, July 2015.
- Thun Group of Banks, "<u>Discussion Paper on the Implications of UN Guiding Principles 13 & 17 in a Corporate and Investment</u> <u>Banking Context</u>," 25 January 2017.
- 221. "Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations 'Protect, Respect and Remedy' Framework," United Nations Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights, 2011.
- Thun Group of Banks, "Discussion Paper on the Implications of UN Guiding Principles 13 & 17 in a Corporate and Investment Banking Context," 25 January 2017, p. 3.
- 223. "Are Banks Prepared for Climate Change? Impact Report 2015," Boston Common Asset Management, November 2015, introduction and p. 6.
- 224. "Leading Banks Under Fire for Misrepresenting Human Rights Responsibilities," BankTrack, 28 February 2017; David Kinley, "Artful Dodgers: Banks and their Human Rights Responsibilities," The University of Sydney Law School, March 2017.
- Michael K. Addo, "Mandate of the Working Group on the Issue of Human Rights and Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises," United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 23 February 2017, p. 3.
- "United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples," United Nations, March 2008; "Performance Standard 7 -Indigenous Peoples," International Finance Corporation, World Bank Group, 1 January 2012.
- 227. "Citi's Statement on the Dakota Access Pipeline," Citigroup, 30 November 2016.
- 228. "Public Summary of Foley Hoag LLP Report, Good Practice for Managing the Social Impacts of Oil Pipelines in the United States," Foley Hoag LLP, 9 May 2017.
- 229. "First Peoples Worldwide Response to the Foley Hoag Report Commissioned by the DAPL Banks," First Peoples Worldwide, 1 June 2017.

- 230. "CSR Sector Policy Oil and Gas Sector," Credit Agricole Corporate & Investment Bank, June 2015, page 15; "Environmental and Social Policy Framework," Deutsche Bank, January 2015, page 5; "Bank of America Corporation Environmental and Social Risk Policy Framework," Bank of America, November 2016, page 12.
- 231. "<u>RBC Environmental Blueprint</u>," RBC, April 2014, page 8; "<u>Morgan Stanley Environmental Policy Statement</u>," Morgan Stanley, 2011, page 24.
- 232. "Barclays Group Statement On Human Rights," Barclays, November 2016; "Statement on Human Rights," BMO Financial Group, October 2011; "2016 Environmental, Social and Governance Report and Public Accountability Statement," Bank of Montreal, 2016; "CSR Sector Policy Applicable to the Coal Industry: Coal-fired Power Plants and Thermal Coal Mines," Natixis, July 2016; "Environmental and Social Risk Management, Managing Environmental [sic] and Social Risks in our Activities," Natixis, accessed 20 May 2017.
- 233. Ryan Brightwell, "<u>Banking With Principles? Benchmarking Banks Against the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights</u>," Second Edition, BankTrack, June 2016.
- 234. Citi scored the second highest out of the banks graded in "Banking With Principles?", putting it in the category of front runner, but not true leader. See the following case study on the Dakota Access Pipeline for more information.
- 235. "2016 Global Citizenship Report," Citigroup, 24 April 2017, p. 45.
- 236. "QuickFacts Bismarck City, North Dakota," United States Census Bureau, data as of April 2010.
- Amy Dalrymple, Forum News Service, "Pipeline Route Plan First Called for Crossing North of Bismarck," The Bismarck Tribune, 18 August 2016.
- 238. Catherine Thorbecke, "<u>Why a Previously Proposed Route for the Dakota Access Pipeline Was Rejected</u>," ABC News, 3 November 2016.
- 239. "UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples," United Nations, March 2008, p. 12.
- 240. "The Dakota Access Pipeline Case Overview," EarthJustice.
- 241. Bloomberg Professional Services.
- 242. "SRST Council MEeting with DAPL Representatives," Standing Rock Sioux Tribe, Facebook, 30 September 2014.
- 243. "Sunoco Logistics Partners L.P. Form 8-K," U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, 8 August 2016.
- 244. Bloomberg Professional Services.

245. Ibid

- 246. "Equator Principles Association Members & Reporting," The Equator Principles Association, accessed 19 May 2017.
- 247. Larry Buhl, "<u>Mass Arrests and Strip Searches of Dakota Access Pipeline Protesters Raise Tensions</u>," DeSmogBlog, 25 October 2016.
- 248. "FULL Exclusive Report: Dakota Access Pipeline Co. Attacks Native Americans with Dogs & Pepper Spray," Democracy Now!, 6 September 2016.
- 249. See, for instance: David Henry, "Citi Meeting Protest Prompts Apology on Pipeline Finance Steps," Reuters, 25 April 2017.
- 250. "DeFund DAPL," accessed 23 May 2017.
- 251. "Letter to our Stakeholders Regarding the Dakota Access Pipeline," Citigroup, 30 January 2017; Wayne Thompson, "Wells Fargo's Involvement in Funding the Dakota Access Pipeline," Wells Fargo, 8 February 2017.
- 252. "WPLC Calls on ING Bank to Divest from DAPL," Water Protector Legal Collective, 30 March 2017.
- 253. "DNB Has Sold Its Part of Dakota Access Pipeline Loan," DNB, 26 March 2017; BNP Paribas, "BNP Paribas Exits Dakota Access Pipeline," Nasdag Global Newswire, 5 April 2017.
- 254. "ING Has Sold Its Stake in Dakota Access Pipeline Loan," ING, 21 March 2017; "ING and the Dakota Access Pipeline," ING, 21 March 2017.
- 255. For grading purposes, "financing" refers, in this and the following sections, to project finance, corporate lending, and participation in debt or equity issuance.
- 256. "Coal producers" refers to companies that meet one or more of the following criteria:
 - Derive 30 percent or more of their revenue from coal mining, coal transportation, coal-to-liquids operations, or the production of specialized equipment for the coal mining industry
 - » Produce more than 20 million metric tons of coal annually
 - » Are expanding any coal mining operations or coal infrastructure projects (e.g. building, expanding, or acquiring new coal mines, coal export terminals, or coal-to-liquids facilities)
- 257. "Coal power producers" refers to electric power producers that meet one or more of the following criteria:
 - » Produce more than 30 percent of their electricity from coal
 - » Consume more than 20 million metric tons of coal annually for power production
 - » Are building any new coal-fired power plants or expanding existing ones, or buying existing coal plants
- 258. "Asset Data, Ownership," IJGlobal, accessed April 2017.

BANK MEST / BNP PARIBAS STOP BANKANG STOP BANKANG BANK MERT BANK MENT BANK MENT

PHOTO: TOBEN DILWORTH / RAN

CHALLENGE CORPORATE POWER

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This report was a joint effort between Rainforest Action Network (RAN), BankTrack, the Sierra Club, and Oil Change International, with the support and guidance of XX organizations around the world. Writing and research was coordinated by Alison Kirsch (RAN) with Jason Opeña Disterhoft (RAN), Grant Marr (RAN), Ruth Breech (RAN), Yann Louvel (BankTrack), Greig Aitken (BankTrack), Nachy Kanfer (Sierra Club), and Kelly Trout (Oil Change International). Nicole Ghio (Sierra Club) and Julien Vincent (Market Forces) provided additional coordination, and Juliette Hirt Phil Eager supported editing. Lorne Stockman (Oil Change International) and Lydia Kroll (urgewald) provided oil and coal company research, respectively. Sara Palasits edited the report, and Toben Dilworth (RAN) designed it. Anya Marcelis, Joeri de Wilde, and Ward Warmerdam from Profundo calculated the segment adjusters. The authors would also like to acknowledge the tireless work of the communities profiled in the case studies of this report, and in particular the following people for their guidance and review: Donny Williams (We Are Cove Point), Eugene Kung (West Coast Environmental Law), Kuba Gogolewski (Fundacja "Rozwój TAK - Odkrywki NIE"), Michelle Cook J.D. (Diné/Navajo), Nick Pelosi (First Peoples Worldwide), Rebecca Adamson (First Peoples Worldwide), and Rebekah Hinojosa (Save RGV From LNG).



BANKING ON CLIMATE CHANGE

Fossil Fuel Finance Report Card 2017

PUBLICATION DATE: JUNE 2017 PHOTO: NASA / JOHN SONNTAG







